

# Performance of a biological pre-treatment system coupled with down-flow expanded granular bed reactor (DEGBR) for poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment

Ву

**Derrick Njabuliso Dlamini** 

Thesis is submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree

Master of Engineering in Chemical Engineering

in the Faculty of Engineering & the Built Environment

at the Cape Peninsula University of Technology

Supervisor: Dr. Moses Basitere

Co-supervisor: Prof. Seteno Karabo Ntwampe

Bellville

June 2021

**CPUT Copyright Information** 

The thesis may not be published either in part (in scholarly, scientific or technical journals), or as a whole (as a monograph), unless permission has been obtained from the author or university.

# DECLARATION

I, **Derrick Njabuliso Dlamini**, declare that the contents of this dissertation/thesis represent my own unaided work, and that the dissertation/thesis has not previously been submitted for academic examination towards any qualification. Furthermore, it represents my own opinions and not necessarily those of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology.

30<sup>th</sup> June 2021

Signed

Date

#### ABSTRACT

In South Africa, the poultry industry has been identified among the highest producers of wastewater. Generally, Africa and South Africa in particular, has recently faced challenges associated with the availability and access to clean, potable water, with available water sources being contaminated by anthropogenic activities which also has a negative impact on the environment. Therefore, there is a need to invent and design suitable wastewater treatment plants which can be used in the treatment of contaminants found in wastewater. Since poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW) is a one of the major contributors of wastewater generated in South Africa, it is possible that the wastewater produced may pose a threat to aquatic life and it may also lead to water borne diseases if discharged untreated to minimum required standards. Therefore, this creates a need to design efficient and effective PSW treatment processes since the PSW contains a high concentration of chemical oxygen demand (COD), total suspended solids (TSSs), fats, oil and grease (FOG), proteins and carbohydrates. It is important that the wastewater is treated to acceptable environmental discharge standards. This study, evaluated the performance of a biological pre-treatment system coupled with an anaerobic downflow granular bed reactor (DEGBR) maintained at 37°C for PSW treatment. The biological pre-treatment system utilizes Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> as a FOG hydrolysing agent.

The results showed that the biological pre-treatment was observed to be highly effective for removal of FOG, COD and TSS with a removal efficiency of 80±6.3%, 38±8.4% and 56±7.2%, respectively. Similarly, the DEGBR showed a stable performance in terms FOG, COD and TSS removal, with average removal efficiencies of 89±2.8%, 87±9.5%, and 94±3.7%, respectively. The overall removal performance of the integrated system in terms of FOG, COD and TSS, was 97±0.8%, 92±6.3% and 97±1.2%. Furthermore, the average volatile fatty acid/alkalinity (VFA/Alkalinity) ratio of 0.2 was observed, which indicated that the DEGBR was stable throughout the operation. Overall, the biological pre-treatment system coupled with the DEGBR performed satisfactorily with regard to the removal efficiencies of FOG, COD and TSS as compared to other similar systems, i.e. UASB and EGSB.

**Keywords:** Chemical oxygen demand, Fats, oil and grease, Total suspended solids, Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater, Down-flow expanded granular bed reactor.

iv

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

#### I wish to thank:

- Yahweh my God the almighty, for giving me wisdom and strength to pursue the study and write this thesis.
- My wife Ntswaki Dlamini, sons Landokuhle Dlamini, Lehlohonolo & daughter Busisiwe Dlamini for being patient, and encouraging me throughout the period of the hard work that went in to my studies.
- My parents Simon Dlamini & Tholakele Dlamini and my brothers Siboniso, Mabandla, Gcina & Sandile (RIP my brother) for giving me support in all sorts of ways. I am deeply honoured and humbled to have such family members on my side.
- My supervisor, Dr. Moses Basitere, for his guidance, support and technical knowledge. He is a well-versed academic in the field of engineering.
- My co-supervisor, Prof. Karabo Ntwampe, for his leadership and willingness to develop me as an entry-level researcher. He has produced a number of reputable candidates in the applied science and engineering field.
- Dr Mahomet Njoya for assistance with data analysis.
- My Lab team mates for their participation toward the success of the study.
- Lastly, the financial assistance of the University Research Fund (URF) towards this research is acknowledged. The opinions and findings expressed in this thesis, are those of the author, and are not necessarily to be attributed to CPUT.

# DEDICATION

I dedicate this thesis to my lovely wife, Ntswaki Dlamini & to all of my children.

Joshua 24:15 "As for me and my house, we will serve the Lord."

# **RESEARCH OUTPUTS**

This thesis has been published in part in the Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET) accredited article(s) and conference proceeding(s), cited below:

#### Published Article 1 in conference proceedings:

**Derrick N. Dlamini,** Moses Basitere and Seteno Karabo O. Ntwampe. 2019. Current and Functional Reactor Designs in Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater Treatment. 16th SOUTH AFRICA Int'l Conference on Agricultural, Chemical, Biological & Environmental Sciences (ACBES-19) Nov. 18-19, 2019 Johannesburg (S.A.). pp 295-300, <u>https://doi.org/10.17758/EARES8.EAP1119146</u>.

#### Published Article 2 (Accepted):

**Derrick N. Dlamini**\*, Mahomet Njoya, Moses Basitere, and Seteno K. O. Ntwampe Performance evaluation of a biological pre-treatment coupled with the Down-flow Expanded Granular Bed Reactor (DEGBR) for treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Applied science MDPI*. 2021, 1–22. (Manuscript ID: applsci-1256268), IF = 2.679, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/app11146536</u>

#### Published Abstract and conference presentation:

**Dlamini D.;** Basitere M.; Ntwampe K. 2021. Performance of a biological pretreatment system coupled with static granular bed reactor (SGBR) for poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment. 12th Eastern European Young Water Professionals Conference. 31 March -2 April 2021, Riga, Latvia, <u>https://iwa-ywp.digital/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Book-of-Abstracts-ISBN.pdf</u>

# LAYOUT OF THESIS

This thesis consists of the following chapters:

**Chapter 1:** Is a chapter that dealt with the background, the problem statement, hypothesis, aims and objectives, and significance and delineation of this study.

**Chapter 2:** Focuses on the literature review of poultry demand and water usage in general. Furthermore, it focusses on the characteristics of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW). An overview of the types of biological enzymes, the types of wastewater pre-treatment processes, different types of biological pre-treatment processes and types of anaerobic bioreactors used in the treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater is also presented.

**Chapter 3:** Outlines research methodology, experimental set-up, design and process operating conditions, PSW collection, pre-treatment, DEGBR inoculation and process sampling and analysis. Moreover, this chapter discusses results relating to the performance of the pre-treatment-DEGBR systems and that of the overall designed PSW lab scale plant.

**Chapter 4:** Lastly, this chapter concludes the study and gives some recommendations for future studies.

**References:** Is a list of references used for the research according to the Harvard style of referencing as per Cape Peninsula University of Technology guidelines.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATIONiii
ABSTRACTiv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSv
DEDICATIONvi
RESEARCH OUTPUTSvii
LAYOUT OF THESISviii
TABLE OF CONTENTSix
LIST OF FIGURESxiii
LIST OF TABLESxvi
LIST OF SYMBOLSxviii
ABBREVIATIONSxx
GLOSSARYxxii
CHAPTER ONE
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1 Background2
1.2 Problem Statement4
1.3 Hypothesis4
1.4 Research Questions4
1.5 Aim and Objectives5
1.5.1 Aim5
1.5.2 Objectives5
1.6 Significance of the research and expected outcomes5
1.7 Delineation of the research6
CHAPTER TWO8
2. LITERATURE REVIEW8
2.1 Poultry demand and water usage in the PSW process
2.2 The characteristics of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater11
2.3 Biological enzymes used in the treatment of wastewater13
2.4 Types of wastewater pre-treatment processes
2.4.1 Conventional pre-treatment method19

2.4.2 Physicochemical pre-treatment methods	20
2.4.2.1 Dissolved air floatation (DAF)	20
2.4.2.2 Coagulation and flocculation	22
2.4.2.3 Electrocoagulation	23
2.4.2.3 Membrane technology	24
2.5 Biological pre-treatment methods	25
2.5.1 Anaerobic treatment of poultry wastewater	25
2.5.2 Activated sludge process	26
2.6 Aerobic digesters and anaerobic digesters mechanisms	28
2.7 Types of Anaerobic bio-reactors explored	29
2.7.1 Up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB)	30
2.7.2 Expanded granular sludge bed (EGSB)	31
2.7.3 Static granular bed reactor (SGBR)	32
CHAPTER THREE	35
3. METHODOLOGY AND RESULTS	36
3.1 Introduction	36
3.2 Materials and Methods	
3.2.1 Experimental setup	
3.2.2 Operating conditions	39
3.2.2.1 Pre-treatment and sample preparation	39
3.2.2.2 DEGBR set-up, operation and inoculation	40
3.2.2.3 Sampling and Analytical methods	40
3.2.2.3.1 Sample and analytical methods	40
3.2.2.3.2 Statistical analysis	41
3.2.2.3 Procedure followed for study	41
3.3 Results	42
3.3.1 Biological pre-treatment performance	42
3.3.1.1 Pre-treatment performance	42
3.3.2 FOG Removal	45
3.3.3 COD Removal	46
3.3.4 TSS Removal	46
3.4 The performance of the DEBGR	47

3.4.1 DEGBR Performance47
3.4.2 The effect of pH, temperature and VFA/Alkalinity on the DEGBR performance
51
3.4.3 Biogas production53
3.5 Overall performance of the DEGBR54
3.5.1 An in-depth analysis of pre-treatment unit-DEGBR performance parameter.56
3.5.2 COD Removal
3.5.3 TSS Removal57
3.5.4 FOG Removal57
3.5.5 VFA/Alkalinity ratio in the DEGBR58
3.6 A comparison of product parameters with the City of Cape Town Specifications
3.7 Summary60
References61
CHAPTER FOUR
4. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS
4.1 Conclusion
4.2 Recommendations66
REFERENCES67
APPENDICES

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2-1: Per capita consumption of protein sources from 2008 to 2018
Figure 2-2: Total annual chicken imports since 2013 against local production9
Figure 2-3: Flowchart of processing steps used in poultry plants
Figure 2-4: Types of biosurfactants produced by microorganisms
Figure 2-5: Biological treatment: Suspended growth (A) & Attached growth processes
(B)
Figure 2-6: Schematic for a conventional pre-treatment process
Figure 2-7: Schematic of a chemical-DAF system for PSW treatment
Figure 2-8: Schematic diagram for coagulation-flocculation process23
Figure 2-9: Schematic representation of anaerobic digestion steps
Figure 2-10: Schematic diagram of an UASB reactor
Figure 2-11: Schematic diagram of an EGSB reactor
Figure 2-12: Process schematic diagram of Biological pre-treatment coupled with the
Static granular bed reactor (SGBR)
Figure 3-13: Photograph of the modified down-flow expanded granular bed reactor
(DEGBR)
Figure 3-14: Schematic illustration of the modified DEGBR
Figure 3-15: Graphical representation of the study42
Figure 3-16: Performance of the pre-treatment unit before outlier replacement43
Figure 3-17: Boxplots of the investigated parameters during the pre-treatment stage
Figure 3-18: Performance of the pre-treatment system after outliers replacement45
Figure 3-19: Photographs of the raw PSW in comparison to pre-treated PSW47
Figure 3-20: Performance of DEGBR before outliers replacement
Figure 3-21: Boxplots of the investigated parameters associated with DEGBR
performance
Figure 3-22: Performance of DEGBR after outliers replacement
Figure 3-23: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to FOG removal under varying
OLRs

Figure 3-24: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to the COD removal under
varying OLRs51
Figure 3-25: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to the TSS removal under
varying OLRs51
Figure 3-26: Variation of the pH and the temperature in the DEGBR during the
processing of PSW52
Figure 3-27: Variation of the VFA, Alkalinity, and VFA/Alkalinity in the DEGBR53
Figure 3-28: Biogas production during the operation of the DEGBR54
Figure 3-29: Overall performance of the complete system
Figure 3-30: A comparison of Raw PSW effluent and DEGBR product sample60

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Characteristics of raw wastewater and activated sludge	.12
Table 2: Raw and pre-treated PSW characteristics average range	.46
Table 3: Overall performance of the biological pre-treatment coupled with DEGBR	.56
Table 4: Comparison of DEGBR's results to other similar wastewater treatm	ent
studies	.58
Table 5: DEGBR's product in comparison to City of Cape Town Specifications a	and
others	.59
Table 6: Pre-treatment data parameters	.84
Table 7: DEGBR data parameters	.85

# LIST OF SYMBOLS

<u>Symbol</u>	<u>Description</u>	<u>Units</u>
O <sup>0</sup>	Temperature	Degrees Celsius
η	Removal efficiency	%
k	Biomethane production rate	mL/d
Q	Flow rate	m³/day
V	Working reactor volume	m <sup>3</sup>
Т	Hydraulic retention time (HRT)	day
0	Organic loading rate	day

<u>Description</u>

 $CH_4$ 

Methane

# ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Description		
AF -	Anaerobic filter		
AL -	Anaerobic lagoons		
AS -	Activated sludge		
BOD <sub>5</sub> -	Biochemical oxygen demand		
COD -	Chemical oxygen demand		
DAF -	Dissolved air flotation		
DAFF -	Department of Agriculture, Forestry & Fisheries		
DEGBR-	Down-flow expanded granular bed reactor		
DWS -	Department of Water and Sanitation		
EGSB -	Expanded granular sludge-bed		
HRT -	Hydraulic retention time		
MF -	Microfiltration		
OLR -	Organic loading rate		
FOG -	Fats, oil and grease		
PSW -	Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater		
RO -	Reverse osmosis		
SAPA -	South African poultry association		
SGBR -	Static granular bed reactor		
SS -	Suspended solids		
TDS -	Total dissolved solids		
TKN	Total Kjheldahl nitrogen		
TN -	Total nitrogen		
TSS -	Total suspended solids		
UASB -	Up-flow anaerobic sludge-bed		
UF -	Ultra-filtration		
VSS -	Volatile suspended solids		
VFA -	Volatile fatty acids		

# GLOSSARY

**Activated sludge** - The biomass produced in wastewater by the growth of organisms in the presence of organic matter.

**Aerobic** - Conditions where oxygen acts as electron donor for biochemical reactions. **Anaerobic** - Conditions where biochemical process occurs in the complete absence of oxygen.

**Biochemical oxygen demand (BOD)** - The amount of oxygen required or consumed for the decomposition of contaminants via microbial reactions within wastewater.

**Chemical oxygen demands (COD)** - The amount of oxygen required to chemically oxidise substances in the wastewater.

**Expanded granular bed reactor (EGSB)** - A reactor that is a variant of the UASB reactor that uses an up-flow feed through a sludge bed.

FOG - Fats, oil and grease substances present in effluent.

**Hydraulic retention time (HRT)** - A measure of the average length of time that a soluble compound remains in a bioreactor.

Organic loading rate (OLR) - The rate of organic compounds being fed to a reactor.

**Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW)** - The wastewater generated by slaughterhouses during the slaughtering and processing of poultry products including by-products.

**Static Granular Bed Reactor (SGBR)** - A high-rate down-flow anaerobic digester that utilizes a bed of active anaerobic granules for the treatment of wastewater.

**Total suspended solids (TSS)** - The total number of particles that are in suspension in water/wastewater.

**Total dissolved solids (TDS)** - The combined content of all inorganic and organic substances contained in a liquid that are present in a molecular, ionized or micro-granular suspended form.

**Up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB)** - Is a suspended-growth reactor that maintains very high concentration of microbial biomass by promoting granulation, and the wastewater enters the reactor from the bottom, and flows upward.

**Volatile fatty acids (VFA) –** C2 to C6 fatty acids produced during anaerobic digestion.

# CHAPTER ONE INTRODUCTION

# CHAPTER ONE

### 1. INTRODUCTION

### 1.1 Background

Africa is mainly faced with challenges associated with access to clean and potable water, induced by massive contamination of surface water and climate change. Land and air pollution are among the environmental impacts which contributes to surface water contamination (Shannon *et al.*, 2008). The concern of water shortage further extends to South Africa, where this concern has been addressed by the Department of Water and Sanitation (DWS). The Western Cape province is currently faced with water shortages as reported by the DWS (Mariño, 2017).

Globally, the poultry industry has been identified among the highest generators of wastewater (De Nardi, 2011). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW) was identified as being one major contributor to surface water sources contamination (DAFF, 2014). The wastewater generated during poultry processing contains solid soluble matter due to the presence of fats, oil and grease (FOG) (Klaucans, 2018). The presence of FOG in PSW has proven to be a problem due to its complex nature (Bustillo-lecompte & Merhrvar, 2014). Therefore, it was established in another study that an effective treatment process was required for PSW treatment. (Rangel *et al.*, 2007).

Ordinarily, PSW is firstly pre-retreated using the conventional methods before it gets charged into a bioreactor for further treatment. Industrial pre-treatment coupled with an aerobic biological process has been found to be beneficial (Rusten *et al.*, 1998). Anaerobic digestion of PSW often face a problem of suspended solids and FOG accumulation (Kobya *et al.*, 2006). The latter problem emanates from solids which bypass the pre-treatment stage. Therefore, the pre-treatment of PSW effluent helps in the alleviation of solid matter before the wastewater gets to be treated in the next treatment phase (Damasceno *et al.*, 2018). In South Africa the pre-treatment of PSW has not been explored in depth to a greater extent. This study assessed the effectiveness and efficiency of a biological pre-treatment system coupled with a

down-flow expanded granular bed reactor (DEGBR) for PSW treatment in the Western Cape, SA.

# **1.2 Problem statement**

PSW mainly contains FOG, organic matter and toxic pollutants which are additional factors of concern at the pre-treatment and anaerobic bioreactor stages. The problem is that the organic matter, toxic pollutants and large particles ofin raw PSW, are not only toxic to the environment but are also a danger to humans. The production of poultry meat has been one of the leading consumable items among meat production in South Africa, which significantly contributes to nearly 20 % of the production industry within the past decade (DAFF, 2014). The nature of the activities in poultry slaughterhouses is directly associated connected to the use of high volumes of clean water during washing and bird processing. Such a vast volume of wastewater needs to be adequately treated to mitigate ecosystem degradation and limit it's potential to harm human health.

# 1.3 Hypothesis

It is hypothesized that the pretreatment process utilizing Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> would contribute to the high efficiency of the DEGBR as an anaerobic system and contribute hugely to the overall performance of the lab scale system designed.

## 1.4 Research questions

- ➤ Can the FOG hydrolysing agent called Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup>, be effective and efficient in the removal of FOG, COD and TSS in the pre-treatment of PSW?
- Can high COD, FOG and TSS removal efficiencies and a suitable VFA/Alkalinity ratio in the DEGBR be maintained?
- Is the proposed process of the biological pre-treatment coupled with DEGBR efficient enough for the treatment PSW?
- > Is there any quantifiable amount of biogas generated in the DEGBR?

# 1.5 Aim and objectives

# 1.5.1 Aim

This study sought to evaluate the performance of a biological pre-treatment system coupled to a DEGBR for the removal of organic matter and toxic pollutants from PSW. The study was accomplished by addressing the following objectives stated below.

# 1.5.2 Objectives

**Objective 1:** To determine the performance of the pre-treatment stage after addition of the Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> (hydrolysing agent) in terms FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiency.

**Objective 2**: To determine the overall performance of the DEGBR in terms of FOG, COD and TSS removal at set operational HRT and OLR.

**Objective 3:** To determine the overall performance of the biological pre-treatment system coupled with the DEGBR in terms of FOG, COD and TSS removal. Moreover, evaluate the Alkalinity and volatile fatty acids (VFA) and the stability of the anaerobic DEGBR at the set operational conditions in terms of pH and temperature.

**Objective 4**: To determine the amount of biogas produced by the DEGBR.

# **1.6 Significance of the research and expected outcomes**

This research can assist municipalities and the poultry slaughterhouse industries in the world by developing a new prototype design, which can enhance the treatment of PSW in a cheap, faster and effective manner. Furthermore, the research can assist researchers to further develop ideas of how efficient and effective is the employ of a biological (hydrolysis) pre-treatment system when coupled to a DEGBR for the treatment of raw PSW.

# 1.7 Delineation of the research

This study was conducted in the Western Cape Province, SA and the samples of PSW were collected from only one of the major poultry processing plants in the region. This study did not focus on solid, sewer waste and as well as ammonium gas generation. Moreover, the study did not focus on the cost evaluation, and energy usage which could be an important aspect for future studies.

# CHAPTER TWO LITRATURE REVIEW

#### Partially published as conference proceeding in 2019:

**Derrick N. Dlamini,** Moses Basitere and Seteno Karabo O. Ntwampe. 2019. Current and Functional Reactor Designs in Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater Treatment. 16th SOUTH AFRICA Int'l Conference on Agricultural, Chemical, Biological & Environmental Sciences (ACBES-19) Nov. 18-19, 2019 Johannesburg (S.A.). pp 295-300, <u>https://doi.org/10.17758/EARES8.EAP1119146</u>.

#### **CHAPTER TWO**

#### 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Poultry product demand, water usage and PSW generation

Water is an important aspect to human existence, and as well as to all other living things on earth. The South African poultry industry slaughters several million chickens a week for consumption purposes (Whitfield, 2018). Moreover, the meat processing industry is one of the largest consumers of freshwater in the world (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2017) and South Africa. Poultry slaughterhouses use high volumes of water during bird processing and thus yielding high volumes of PSW (Yaakob et al., 2018). The rising demand of poultry produce requires an increase in poultry processing facilities which would results in further high volumes of PSW to be treated (Valta et al., 2015). The poultry slaughtering process normally uses large amounts of water in all of the processing stages which include slaughtering, defeathering, chilling, and by-product processing to mention but a few. Annually, the South African poultry industry is reported to have consumed 6 000 000 m<sup>3</sup> on average and about 90% of the water used during bird processing which gets to be discharged as wastewater to the environment (Kloppers et al., 2015). Furthermore, it was also reported that on average, a bird consumes about 17 to 20 litres of water during processing.

In 2016, South Africa slaughtered more than 935 million broilers and has also increased the production of white meat from 1 537 519 tonnes (2016) to 1 615 509 tonnes in 2018 (SAPA, 2018). The South African poultry industry dominates the animal meat production sector by providing up 65.3% of locally produced animal protein consumed in the country (DAFF, 2018). South Africa consumed 2.300 million tonnes of poultry during the period of 2018 (SAPA, 2018). Moreover, still in 2018, South Africa imported 539 297 tonnes of chicken and it produced 1 615 509 tonnes of chickens locally. This depicts that the country is under enormous pressure of fulfilling consumer demand for poultry meat. Figure 2-1 and Figure 2-2 below depict per capita consumption of protein, and the total annual boiler imports against South African production. With high poultry production values, one may draw an inference that the water usage is proportional with a high generation of PSW. This gives rise to the need of designing efficient wastewater processing plants to be used in treatment the PSW.

8



Figure 2-1: Per capita consumption of protein sources from 2008 to 2018 (SAPA, 2018)





PSW is difficult to treat in nature, and it needs significant treatment before it is safely discharged to the environment, due to the high amounts of organics and nutrients contained therein (Barrera et al., 2012). The poultry slaughterhouse process involves a series of processing steps, from processing a live bird to converting it to edible meat fit for human consumption (see Figure 2-3). The latter processing steps require large volumes of freshwater during processing. In the past decade there has been a development for tracking water-use efficiency and monitoring within slaughterhouses (Kiepper, 2017). The calculation is based on bulk quantities of materials handled at each processing step at a poultryslaughter plant. This would translate to the measurement of gallons of water used per 1,000 ("Ib") pounds of material handled. Commercial poultry processing plants may vary widely in the amount of portable water they use per bird and a lot of this water is used during scalding, chilling, bird washing, and plant sanitation (Kiepper et.al., 2008). The high volume of water usage emanates from the fact that these steps require numerous sanitization (Meneses et al., 2017). In order to avoid cross contamination, water is used at nearly all points of the poultry process plant (Park et al., 2015). The operations carried out at the various processing stages would involve, reception, stunning, bleeding, scalding, plucking, head pulling, hock cutting, evisceration and spray washing.



Figure 2-3: Flowchart of processing steps used in poultry plants (Park et al., 2015)

#### 2.2 The characteristics of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater

PSW gets generated from bird slaughtering, de-feathering, bird washing, deboning and bird trimming activities (Bustillo-Lecompte et al., 2017). Generally, PSW contains organic matter either in solid form or dissolved form (Del Nery et al., 2007). Wastewater generated from poultry slaughterhouse also contains high levels of COD, BOD, phosphorus, and nitrogen including suspended/dissolved solids (Sirianuntapiboon & Manoonpong, 2001). This is caused mainly by the presence of blood, FOG, meat debris, and feathers. It therefore vital to treat the wastewater generated from poultry slaughterhouse to acceptable environmental standards before being discarded to the environment. The profiling of PSW effluent was reported by researchers dating back to about five decades ago. A study on the effects of chicken blood and its components on wastewater characteristics was pursued (Garcia et al., 2016). According to Garcia et al., (2016), it was discovered that blood was the most potent contributor to pollutant loads in chicken processing plant wastewater. Although, there were problems faced with the quantification of the impact of components found in the chicken blood.

In another different study, it was discovered that the direct disposal of untreated slaughterhouse wastewater into the environment led to the promotion of the growth of macroalgae (Yaakob *et al.*, 2018). A research was conducted in order to compare the proximate composition of particulate matter recovered from PSW generated (Kiepper *et al.*, 2008). In this study, it was discovered that FOG made up more than half of dry weight matter recovered. Moreover, there was some huge significant differences in percentage protein and ash among poultry slaughterhouse plants. It has been proven that there is no consistency of parameters of the PSW among different broiler slaughter plants within the same or different regions. These fluctuations in PSW parameters emanates from a wide range of operational factors experienced in the plants. In some broiler plants, the blood gets to be overly diluted by massive usage of freshwater used during cleaning of the carcass.

Some decades ago in one notable previous study of PSW, it was reported that there were considerable fluctuations within and among plants for each parameters measured (Singh *et al.*, 1973). In that year, Singh *et al.* (1973), reported a composition of combined poultry plant wastewater with a BOD concentration of 1475 mg/L. In the following year, PSW characteristics with a BOD concentration of 390 mg/L was reported (Carawan *et al.*, 1974). A variance between the PSW

11

characteristic results was reported, with some BOD concentration of 1085 mg/L, which is a clear indication of fluctuations in similar effluent.

In the 1980's, COD concentration of PSW was reported to be 1968+-111 mg/L (Shih & Kozink, 1980). In the next coming years, a COD concentration range of 3610-4180 mg/L of PSW was reported (Yordanov, 2010). Therefore, there is no official defined average for raw PSW parameters. Other parameters in addition to the ones listed above would include pH, FOG (mg/L), TSS (mg/L), TSD (mg/L), VSS (mg/L), Total Kjheldahl Nitrogen, Alkalinity (mg/L), Ammonia (mg/L), Total phosphorus (mg/L), Soluble proteins (mg/L), and volatile fatty acids(mg/L). Typical results of recently published PSW parameters are as follows (see Table 1).

Parameter	Min	Max	Average	Std. Dev.
	Raw	wastewater		
BOD (mg/L)	573	1177	875	427.09
COD (mg/L)	777	1825	1301	741.04
NH <sub>3</sub> -N (mg/L)	56.7	104	80.35	33.44
Nitrite (mg/L)	45.3	80	62.65	24.53
Nitrate(mg/L)	52.6	178.4	115.5	88.95
Oil-grease (mg/L)	2361.5	3616	2988.75	887.06
TSS (mg/L)	395	783	589	274.35
рН	6.3	6.9	6.6	0.4242
Activated sludge				
BOD (mg/L)	1246	1548	1397	213.54
COD (mg/L)	51,248	59,345	55,296.5	5725.44
DO (mg/L)	0.65	0.68	0.665	0.0212
MLSS (mg/L)	47,000	59,000	53,000	8485.28
pН	6.75	6.85	6.8	0.0707

Table 1: Characteristics of raw	wastewater and activat	ed sludge (Aziz <i>et al</i> ., 2018):
---------------------------------	------------------------	--

Some of these parameters can be explained as follows:

BOD (biological oxygen demand) is a measure of biochemically oxidizable material present in wastewater of which is expressed by the amount of (O<sub>2</sub>) oxygen is required to consume it (Metcalf & Eddy, 2003). The measurement of the contamination is denoted by the following units, mgO<sub>2</sub>/L. BOD<sub>5</sub> is standard measurement method which is performed at a temperature of 20°C for a period of 5 days.

COD (chemical oxygen demand) is a measurement of (O<sub>2</sub>) oxygen required to breakdown organic substances and further convert them to (CO<sub>2</sub>) carbon dioxide and (H<sub>2</sub>O) water (Stone, 2013). It is also denoted by mgO<sub>2</sub>/L, and it is worth noting that it shares similar units as the BOD but the main difference is that COD measures all organic material contained in the wastewater, while BOD only measures biologically degradable organic material. In principle, the higher the COD value the more contaminated/polluted the wastewater is.

pH is the measurement of acidity or alkalinity of a solution or effluent on a logarithmic scale. pH 7 is the neutral point while anything below 7 is termed to be acidic and anything above 7 is alkaline. PSW effluent normally contains a pH between 6-9 depending on a number of factors.

FOG has proved to be cumbersome and a growing environmental and operational concern because it leads to blockage of pipes and restrict wastewater flow (Husain *et al.*, 2014). Accordingly, FOG is composed of fatty acids, triacylglycerols and hydrocarbons. Moreover, (Yordanov, 2010) reported a range of 289 - 389 mg/L concentration of fats in raw PSW effluent.

TSS (total suspended solids) is the dry weight of suspended particles that have not dissolved in wastewater which is expressed in mg/L and it is of interest in terms of water quality control (Verma *et al.*, 2013).

Nutrients are mainly characterised by the total kjheldahl nitrogen, ammonia (mg/L), total phosphorus (mg/L) present in wastewater. Nutrients contained in PSW have a tendency of causing eutrophication which could lead to an imbalanced ecosystem (Cai *et al.*, 2013).

#### 2.3 Biological agents used in the treatment of wastewater

Biological enzymes are protein catalysts that speed up a reaction without being used up. Biological additives employed in wastewater treatment have been found to have significant beneficial impacts and do not harm onsite systems (Tang & Tong, 2011). According to Tang & Tong (2011), 'Garbage enzyme' was experimented with in the treatment of domestic wastewater and it was found to have raised the wastewater BOD in proportion to its dilution. Generally, enzymes used in wastewater treatment belong to the category of biological additives. Moreover, an enzyme called 'pancreatic lipase' was used for hydrolysis and to reduce FOG in slaughterhouse wastewater (Masse *et al.*, 2001), and it reduced a huge amount of pork fat in the pretreatment step. The latter, 'pancreatic enzyme', was isolated from a pig pancreas which contains lipase, some small amounts of amylase and protease which are primarily used in the hydrolysis of carbohydrates and protein.

Fat accumulation has established itself as being a big problem in wastewater treatment processes, thus henceforth biological pre-treatment is employed in order to reduce the amount of fat concentration (Del Nery et al., 2007). There are a few studies that have been pursued when it comes to biological pre-treatment of wastewater so far. When enzymes are employed in the pre-treatment of PSW effluent, the triglycerides are hydrolysed to fatty acids and glycerol, and this leads to faster and efficient biodegradation of fat by microorganisms (Damasceno *et al.*, 2018). The efficiency of enzymic pre-treatment was reported to have shown a positive effect of COD removal when a simultaneous enzymatic hydrolysis and biodegradation of lipids in PSW effluent was used (Dors *et al.*, 2013). Biosurfactants have been previously been studied in the treatment of wastewater as well. Biosurfactants are biomolecules produced by microorganisms and can also be used in the treatment of PSW effluent. An evaluation of a biosurfactant, obtained from cassava wastewater, used in the treatment of PSW effluent yielded an oil and grease removal of above 70% (Natassia *et al.*, 2017).

Biosurfactants are categorized according to their microbial origin and structure. They are also divided into different classes such as phospholipids, lipoproteins, glycolipids and polymeric biosurfactant (Md, 2012). Moreover, they can move at interfaces between fluids with different polarities because they are hydrophobic and hydrophilic in nature (Karanth *et al.*, 1999). Biosurfactants have good properties like biodegradability, digestibility and biocompatibility which make them appropriate for treatment of industrial wastewater (Vijayakuma & Saravanan, 2015).

Advantages of biosurfactants are enormous as compared to synthetic surfactants and they are generally considered to be less or non-toxic. A study of a biosurfactant called 'LGP' was conducted in comparison with a chemical surfactant called 'Finasol', the biosurfactant proved to be 3 times lower in terms of toxicity levels (Poremba *et al.*, 1991). Furthermore, most biosurfactants are not affected by adverse environmental factors such as pH and temperature. Bio-emulsifiers isolated at pH range of 5-10 and temperature of 80 °C were found to be effective (De Trebbau Acevedo & McInerney, 1996). In terms of availability, biosurfactants have been found to be easily obtainable in large amounts and are very cheap. A pilot plant and large

14
scale of bioremediations of soil contaminated with hydrocarbons and oil was used a source of biosurfactants (Kosaric, 2001).

In terms of surface and interfacial activity, biosurfactants become efficient and effective from a range of 1 to 2000 mg/L, while the interfacial activity and surface tension operates at a range of 1 to 30 mN/m (Santos *et al.*, 2016). Lastly, biosurfactants can either be emulsifiers or de-emulsifiers. An emulsion is a fine dispersion of droplets of one liquid immersed another in which it is not soluble or miscible. Emulsions are normally in two forms, one of water in oil and another of oil in water. Below is a list of the types of chemical structures of biosurfactants produced by microorganisms (see Figure 2-4).



Figure 2-4: Types of biosurfactants produced by microorganisms (Cameotra & Makkar, 1998)

Bacteria is divided into three types of groups in accordance to their response toward free molecular (O<sub>2</sub>) oxygen and enzymatic ability to degrade substrates (Gerardi, 2003). The three groups are; facultative anaerobes, strict aerobes and anaerobes. According to Gerardi, (2003), strict aerobes or aerobic bacteria is used in the presence of oxygen or an aerated environment. The bacteria used in strict aerobe processes uses the oxygen found in water to degrade pollutants and further reproduce itself. The oxygen is usually supplied mechanically by aerators.

Facultative anaerobes normally operate in the presence of (O<sub>2</sub>) oxygen but are also capable of functioning in the absence of oxygen (Stieglmeier *et al.*, 2009). Anaerobic bacteria functions actively in the absence of oxygen. The anaerobic bacteria get nutritional sources from the food or nutrients instead of oxygen, and in most cases the process is advantageous in that it produces a reduced volume of sludge and methane gas is also generated from it as well. The methane gas produced from the process, if collected, can be used as a source of energy which can make it economically viable.

In the biological treatment of FOG the bacteria degrade it through enzymes. There are two types of enzymes used in the degradation of FOG, namely exoenzymes and endoenzymes (Burgess & Pletschke, 2008). An exoenzyme is an enzyme that is secreted by the cell and it operates outside of it, whereas an endoenzyme operates within the cell. In another study, an elimination of oil from enzyme pretreated wastewater was performed using activated sludge, with the process yielding a biodegradation efficiency of 90% (Cisterna, 2017).

According to Gerardi, (2003), there are three main types of bacteria groups used in the degradation of substrates in an anaerobic digester. These are acetate forming, sulfate reducing and methane forming bacteria. Acetate forming bacteria activity secrets acetate and hydrogen during degradation, sulfate bacteria degrades organic matter present in the effluent while reducing the sulfate to hydrogen sulfide (H<sub>2</sub>S). In the process of methane forming bacteria, the microbes' activity results in the formation of methane gas as a by-product.

The role of microorganisms in biological wastewater treatment processes involves the removal of dissolved and particulate carbonaceous BOD (Metcalf & Eddy, 2003). Biological processes employed in the treatment of effluent are divided into two classes, namely; suspended growth process and attached growth process. According to Metcalf & Eddy (2003), in suspended growth processes, the micro-organisms used in the treatment are maintained in liquid suspension by appropriate mixing methods. Activated sludge processes are a typical example of suspended growth processes. The latter process utilizes aerobic microorganisms or activated sludge (AS) that can digest organic matter present in wastewater (Shchegolkova *et al.*, 2016). The microorganisms grow as they tend to clamp on each other together, developing into larger particles called flocs. The flocs are then allowed to settle at the bottom of the tank and thereby creating a clear liquid which is free of organic matter. In attached

17

growth processes, the bacteria or microorganisms treating the wastewater are attached to the media material placed in the reactor (Gavrilescu & Macoveanu, 2000). Organic matter is removed from the wastewater as the effluent passes through a biofilm. The attachment media used in this type of processes could be rocks, gravel, sand and plastics to mention but a few.

Diagrams of suspended growth process and attached growth process are shown below (see Figure 2-5):





#### 2.4 Types of wastewater pre-treatment processes

Pre-treatment is the preliminary removal of material such as FOG, and other various solid matter contained in the PSW effluent. The pre-treatment process stage of PSW effluent is highly recommended preceding the secondary treatment by using a bioreactor (De Nardi *et al.*, 2011). Pre-treatment processes can either be physical, chemical, and biological, which are mainly used to remove contaminants contained in PSW. Biological processes are processes where living microbial organisms or the extracellular products are used (Wang *et al.*, 2014), while chemical processes involve the addition of chemicals like coagulants and flocculants (El-gohary *et al.*, 2010). Physical processes would refer to conventional process that mainly utilize screens of different aperture sizes, fat traps and grit chambers for removal of larger particles in a conventional method (Voutchkov *et al.*, 2014).

## 2.4.1 Conventional pre-treatment methods

The pre-treatment of wastewater is done with the sole purpose of removing large organic matter that may cause clogging, block pipes and damage pumps in the subsequent stage of processing (Metcalf & Eddy, 2003). In conventional pretreatment processes, the influent passes through a screen in order to remove large objects (EPA, 1998). Typically, screen aperture sizes for coarse particle removal is +6mm and for fine particle removal is 1,5 to 6mm (U.S. EPA, 2000). After the influent has been screened it then passes onto a grit chamber where the sand and small stones settle at the bottom and are then removed. The removal of grit normally prevents wear and tear of the equipment. It then becomes vital that grit chambers work efficiently during peak times whereby the volumetric flow rate is also high. At this point, it must be borne in mind that the influent from the grit chamber still contains a substantial amount of organic matter and suspended solids. These biosolids are then removed in a sedimentation tank where they are first allowed to settle at the bottom when the flow rate of water is reduced. A study of inorganic suspended solids removal from wastewater by using a grit chamber yielded a COD removal efficiency of 5.2% and a TSS of 12.6% (He et al., 2019).

The sedimentation of biosolids is classified as the primary treatment because it utilizes gravity sedimentation as the suspended solids settle at the bottom (see Figure 2-6). At this stage of the process, BOD is greatly reduced. The solids settleable at the bottom of the sedimentation tank are removed as sludge and the resultant product is effluent. The effluent discharged is passed on to the secondary treatment step which could be in the form of a biological treatment process.



Figure 2-6: Schematic for a conventional pre-treatment process (EPA, 1998)

## 2.4.2 Physico-chemical pre-treatment methods

It is recommended that the effluent from the preliminary treatment is passed on to a subsequent primary and secondary treatment for further processing depending on the strength of the PSW. Physicochemical processes are predominantly used as a primary treatment facility, and it has also been undisputed for its predominance in a wide spectrum of wastewater treatment plants (Liu, 2014). A physico-chemical process employed in wastewater treatment is done so with the intention of removing suspended solids and FOG prior to the secondary treatment process. Below is a list and discussion of commonly used physicochemical methods.

## 2.4.2.1 Dissolved air floatation (DAF)

The dissolved air flotation (DAF) process is a method whereby liquid-solid separation typically happens by dissolving air in wastewater under pressure (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2015). As the air is blown at the bottom, suspended particles like FOG are transported to the top of the flotation tank. At the top, the solids then form a sludge layer where they are constantly removed by a skimming device. The effectiveness and efficiency of the DAF process is usually supplemented by the

addition of chemicals such as polymers and flocculants. The latter is performed in order to adjust pH and facilitate flocculation of the suspended particles. A DAF system was reported in a study of the treatment of PSW with a surface loading rate of  $1.6\pm0.4 \text{ m}^3/\text{m}^2$ , yielded a removal efficiency of oil and grease of  $51\pm16\%$  and suspended solids of  $37\pm16\%$  (Del Nery *et al.*, 2007). In another study of a chemical-DAF system by using ferric chloride and cationic polymer in the treatment of PSW, nutrients removal was found to be  $\geq 99\%$  and TSS of  $65\pm25\%$  (De Nardi *et al.*, 2011). The DAF process has been reported to be more appropriate for treatment of high volumes of wastewater (Schalkwyk *et al.*, 2016). Moreover, the DAF, also has additional advantages relating to its stable operation which is associated with low cost of running a wastewater treatment plant (Tian *et al.*, 2018).

The theory for removal of particles in the DAF process is based on four main principles, namely; 1) gas-water equilibrium, 2) bubble formation, 3) gas precipitation, and 4) flotation of bubble particle agglomerates (Srinivasan & Viraraghavan, 2009). Firstly, the air is transferred across the air-water interface whereby particles having specific gravity almost equal to the specific gravity of water are floated. The air bubbles then float the particles to the top of the tank. Under bubble formation, the nucleation process occurs as soon as the pressurized water is realised through the nozzles. The nucleation process is followed by the enlargement of the bubbles caused by excess air build-up in the water. As the volume of the air bubbles increases in size, they also decrease in hydrostatic pressure as well. Thirdly, there are three mechanisms that occur in the bubble particle attachment phase, namely, precipitation first, bubbles get to be trapped in a floc structure as they rise through the water and the bubbles are then absorbed and formed into a floc (Palaniandy et al., 2017). Finally, the flocs float due to the fact that the bubbles reduce the density of the bubble-particle agglomerate. The theory behind the floatation is based on the size of the particles, if the particles are large in size then they would require more bubbles whereas if they are small in size then they would require less bubbles. The agglomerates will then form at the top surface of the wastewater where they will then be removed by a skimmer. An illustration of the DAF process is presented in Figure 2-7.



Air holding tank

Figure 2-7: Schematic of a chemical-DAF system for PSW treatment

## 2.4.2.2 Coagulation and flocculation

The coagulation and flocculation pre-treatment of PSW effluent makes use of chemical reactants such as flocculants and coagulants to separate suspended and dissolved solids from water (see Figure 2-8). Coagulants destabilize particles because they have opposite charges to those of suspended solids, and flocculants prompt the destabilized particles to conglomerate into larger particles called flocs (Coca *et al.*, 2011). Aluminium sulfate Al(SO<sub>4</sub>)<sub>3</sub>, ferric sulfate Fe<sub>2</sub>(SO<sub>4</sub>)<sub>3</sub>, and ferric chloride FeCl<sub>3</sub> have commonly been used as coagulants in the treatment of PSW effluent. Results of the latter experiments showed BOD, COD, and oil and grease removal efficiency of up to 78.8%, 79.5%, and 85% respectively (de Sena *et al.*, 2008).

In another study of physicochemical treatment of PSW effluent using lime, alum, ferrous sulfate and anionic polyelectrolyte as coagulants was performed. The results yielded a removal efficiency of BOD, COD and SS up to 38.9%, 36.1% and 41.9% (Satyanarayan *et al.*, 2005). Even though it was found to be costly, a good removal efficiency was found from the use of lime and anionic polyelectrolyte, with removals of SS, BOD and COD reported to be 54.2%, 49.6% and 43.8%. (Dassey & Theegala, 2012). A combination of ferric chloride and floccin yielded a COD, VSS, TSS and FOG removal of up to 91%, 97%, 98% and 100%.



Figure 2-8: Schematic diagram for coagulation-flocculation process (Teh et al., 2016)

## 2.4.2.3 Electrocoagulation

Electrocoagulation, used as a pre-treatment method, removes suspended solids and other contaminants through the inducing of an electric current together with the addition of chemicals (Bayar *et al.*, 2014). The induced electric current changes the suspended solids surface charge thereby allowing the particles to form an agglomeration. (Kobya *et al.*, 2006) examined an electrocoagulation treatment of PSW by investigating the effects of electrode material, pH, and current density on the COD and FOG removal. The highest COD removal was reached with aluminium (Al) electrodes at 93% and the highest FOG removal was reached with iron (Fe) electrodes at 98%.

There are a lot of metals used as electrodes in the treatment of PSW effluent, among others, are aluminium, iron, tin dioxide, and titanium dioxide. In another study, the effect of pH was evaluated in conjunction with aluminium plate electrodes for the treatment of PSW effluent. It was established that the pH had a considerable effect on the treatment of PSW effluent and also optimum pH values were found to be within the range of 3 to 4 with a COD removal efficiency above 85% (Bayar *et al.*, 2014).

(Ahmadian *et al.*, 2012) performed a study of the treatment PSW effluent by using a batch system using iron (Fe) electrodes. In that study it was discovered that an increase in the number of electrodes or current was proportional to an increase in pollutants removal. The results of the latter study showed that at a current of 10  $A/m^2$ , the removal efficiencies of 66% for BOD<sub>5</sub>, 62% for COD, 60% for TSS and 50% for

TN was achieved as compared to the current 25 A/m<sup>2</sup> where the removal efficiencies of BOD<sub>5</sub> of 97%, COD of 93%, TSS of 81% and TN of 84% was observed respectively.

Lastly, in another study of pre-treatment of PSW effluent by using the electrocoagulation process with aluminium electrodes at a steady voltage of 9 V, and a 5min retention time, yielded removal efficiencies of 87% for BOD, 59% for COD, 84% for TSS and 94% for FOG (Sardari *et al.*, 2018). However, it must noted that the metal plate electrodes and the use of electricity comes at a hefty price if the process is running for longer periods.

When AI (aluminium) and Fe (Iron) electrodes are used in the treatment of wastewater, the metal cations dissolve at the anode according to the following equations:

$$\operatorname{Fe}_{(s)} \to \operatorname{Fe}_{(aq)}^{n+} + \operatorname{ne}^{-}$$
(2.1)

$$\mathrm{Al}_{(s)} \longrightarrow \mathrm{Al}_{(aq)}^{3+} + 3\mathrm{e}^{-} \tag{2.2}$$

At the cathode, the following reaction occurs:

$$2H_2O_{(l)} + 2e^- \rightarrow H_2 + 20H^-$$
 (1.3)

$$3H_2O_{(l)} + 3e \rightarrow \frac{3}{2}H_2 + 30H^-$$
 (2.4)

In solution, the following reaction occurs:

$$Fe_{(s)} + 2H_2O_{(l)} \rightarrow Fe(OH)_{2(s)} + H_{2(g)}$$
 (2.5)

$$Al_{(s)}^{3+} + 3H_2O_{(l)} \rightarrow Al(OH)_{3(s)} + 3H_{(g)}^+$$
 (2.6)

#### 2.4.2.3 Membrane technology

The membrane separation technology utilizes a special porous film which is subjected to high pressure of wastewater thereby trapping particles (Zargar, *et al.* 2015). Ultrafiltration (UF), microfiltration (MF), reverse osmosis (RO) are the

commonly used membrane separation technologies for the treatment of PSW. Ultrafiltration can separate compounds between the range of  $0,005-10 \mu m$ , microfiltration can separate compounds between the range of  $0,1-0,2 \mu m$ , and reverse osmosis can separate particles smaller than 0,1 nm in diameter. (Malmali *et al.*, 2018) evaluated the performance of ultrafiltration membrane used in the treatment of PSW. The results showed significant removals of BOD, TSS, COD, and FOG of up to 93%, 100%, 94% and 100%, respectively. In another study, the effectiveness of ceramic microfiltration membranes sintered at a temperature of 1200°C yielded a total insoluble residue rejections of up to 100% and a bacterial removal of 93% (Almandoz *et al.*, 2015). Lastly, a study on the performance of up to 90% was achieved (Coskun *et al.*, 2016). It also worth noting that the membrane technology bears some numerous disadvantages which range from, high energy consumption.

#### 2.5 Biological pre-treatment methods

Biological pre-treatment is ordinarily used as a secondary treatment step, but it may also be used as a primary pre-treatment step. Preliminary steps of PSW treatment do not completely treat wastewater to a degree of satisfaction as set out by environmental standards. The crux of this study is based on the biological pretreatment of PSW which utilizes microorganisms to remove organics and pathogens while hydrolysing constituents in FOG. Moreover, the microorganisms used in such process would be fungi, bacteria or algae. There are different types of biological treatment processes, which include but are not limited to, anaerobic, aerobic, activated sludge and combined processes.

#### 2.5.1 Anaerobic treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater

The anaerobic treatment is a technique which is widely used in the treatment of high strength PSW (Pozo *et al.*, 2003). There are advantages that come with the use of anaerobic treatment processes which range from low electricity costs, high throughput of biogas, less sludge generation, and high organic matter removal (Aziz *et al.*, 2019). Usually, effluent discharged from an anaerobic treatment step needs additional treatment in order to further remove contaminants such as total kjheldahl nitrogen (TN), total phosphorous (TP) and as well as other pathogens (Gomec,

2010). Typical anaerobic processes used in the treatment of PSW effluent comprise of anaerobic lagoons (AL), anaerobic filter (AF), up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) and anaerobic baffled reactor (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2015).

(León-Becerril *et al.*, 2016) evaluated the performance of an up-flow anaerobic filter (AF) used in the treatment of wastewater. The study reported a COD and BOD removal efficiency of 81% and 87% with a 15 days' period. In another study of the treatment of PSW by using an anaerobic UASB with a hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 1 day, removal efficiencies of up to COD of 70%, BOD of 73%, and FOG of 35% were obtained respectively (Del Nery *et al.*, 2016). (Yousefi *et al.*, 2018) conducted a study of treatment of PSW effluent by using a combined anaerobic system of 3 pilot-scale anaerobic baffled reactors (ABR) in the first stage, followed by 3 anaerobic filters (AF). An evaluation of the ABR reactor used in the latter study showed a COD removal efficiency of 83% after an HRT of 18 hours, and the AF reactor showed a removal efficiency of 63%, respectively.

#### 2.5.2 Activated sludge processes

Activated sludge (AS) process methods utilize a combination of aeration and a biological floc composed of bacteria and protozoa. In one previous study which focused on the isolation and quantification of bacteria present in the sludge obtained from treated PSW, it was reported that by using different N-free culture media technique, it resulted in the isolation of 16 diazotrophic strains from the sludge of a PSW treatment system (Lozada et al., 2018). Primarily, the AS process is designed for the removal of soluble and insoluble organic pollutants present in the wastewater. The AS process uses aerobic micro-organisms that can degrade pollutants and agglomerate them by flocculation (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2015). After aeration, the agglomerated particles will settle and then get separated from the clear water. The AS process has been widely and effectively used in the treatment of PSW. In another study of an evaluation of the activated process (AS) used in the treatment of PSW by kinetic model simulation (Hsiao et al., 2012), the AS reactor at 26°C yielded a COD removal efficiency between 93.5% to 97.2% respectively. (Carvalho et al., 2013) evaluated the role of the AS system in the removal of pollutants present in the PSW. The results indicated that sorption to sludge and wastewater organic matter was responsible for the removal of drug pollutants. The

26

study of AS reactor with 100  $\mu$ g/L initial drug pollutants present in the PSW yielded removal rates of up to 68% enrofloxacin (ENR) and 77% tetracycline (TET).

# 2.6 Aerobic and anaerobic digesters' mechanisms

Aerobic digesters and anaerobic digesters are generally used to degrade organic matter found in wastewater. Aerobic digesters normally use a wide range of bacteria which degrade organic matter under oxygen conditions, whereas the anaerobic digesters also use a wide range of bacterium to degrade organic matter but under oxygen-free conditions (Gerardi, 2003). Anaerobic digester reactors are normally sealed and oxygen is prevented from entering the digester, whereas aerobic digesters degrade organic matter by the use of microorganisms which survive through oxygen from the atmosphere. In aerobic digesters, if the PSW influent being processed contains nitrogen, phosphorus, the end products are nitrates and phosphates (Vogts, 2007). Furthermore, in anaerobic systems the end products comprise of carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) and methane (CH<sub>4</sub>). The anaerobic digesters operate in four stages when biodegrading FOG and other contaminants contained in the PSW, namely hydrolysis, acidogenesis, acetogenesis and methanogenesis (see Figure 2-9) (Manyi-Loh *et al.*, 2013).

Hydrolysis involves the degrading of a large organic compound like fats into small constituents. The rate at which large organic matter like fats is broken down depends on the pH, particle size, temperature, and biomass activity (Elefsiniotis *et a*l., 2002). In the second stage, acidogenesis, the bacteria convert the small molecules typically fatty acids into carbon dioxide, ammonia, alcohols, hydrogen, and organic acids. Thirdly, acetogenesis occurs when the bacteria convert fatty acids and alcohols into acetic acid, hydrogen, and carbon dioxide. Lastly, methanogenesis is the where stage where the latter products are degraded to produce methane and carbon dioxide (Zehnder *et al.*, 1983).



Figure 2-9: Schematic representation of anaerobic digestion steps (Sarker et al., 2019)

## 2.7 Types of anaerobic bio-reactors

There are a wide variety of anaerobic digesters which operate in a number of different ways depending on the design specifications and material construction of each digester. Anaerobic digesters are divided into three basic categories, namely; passive systems, low rate systems and high rate system (Hamilton, 2014). According to Hamilton (2014), for passive systems, the biogas recovery is added to an existing treatment component, while for low rate systems, manure flowing through the digester is the prime source of methane forming microorganisms and lastly, in high rate systems, the methane forming microorganism are trapped in the digester in order to increase efficiency.

In addition to the three categories listed, there is also an up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB), static granular bed reactor (SGBR), and expanded granular sludge bed reactors (EGSB). In the UASB the influent enters the digester from the bottom toward the top in an upward flow direction passing a sludge granule blanket which filters and treats the wastewater as it flows through it (Lettinga *et al.*, 1980). The SGBR is a new reactor which has no mixing, but rather utilizes an anaerobic biofilter coupled with granules (Debik & Coskun, 2009) Lastly, the EGSB is similar to the UASB reactor with a high recycle ratio of the effluent stream to the influent feed stream (Zoutberg & Been, 1997) This study primarily focused on the modified DEGBR, as well as the pre-treatment processes used in the treatment of PSW.

# 2.7.1 Up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB)

In the up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) process, the wastewater enters at the bottom of the reactor and flows upward (see Figure 2-10). There are microorganisms in the sludge layer that degrade organic matter present in the PSW. Methane (CH<sub>4</sub>) and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) are normally released as products of the UASB (Del Nery *et al.*, 2008). The UASB reactor has been widely used in the treatment of PSW in the secondary step. (Del Nery *et al.*, 2008) evaluated the performance and stability of a PSW treatment plant which utilized the UASB reactor with organic loading rates of 1.6±0.4 kg COD/m<sup>3</sup> day and velocities of 0.3±0.1 m/h. The process achieved a total chemical oxygen demand (tCOD) and soluble chemical oxygen demand (sCOD) removal efficiency of up to 67% and 85%.

Also, an UASB reactor was used in the treatment of PSW effluent by adding three different types of inoculum combined with yeast extract and cow manure, where it depicted a 95% removal efficiency of BOD<sub>5</sub> at organic loading rates of up to 31 kg BOD<sub>5</sub> m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> (Chávez *et al.*, 2005). Lastly, in the treatment of PSW effluent under low up-flow velocity of about 1.38 m/day, it took about 147 days to complete a reactor start-up which yielded a tCOD and sCOD removal efficiency of up to 70% and 79%, respectively (Rajakumar *et al.*, 2011).

There are advantages of UASB including, but are not limited to, low sludge production, low energy consumption, low running costs, and the reactor can handle fluctuating pH (Chen *et al.*, 2011; Chong *et al.*, 2012; Rajakumar *et al.*, 2011).



Figure 2-10: Schematic diagram of an UASB reactor (Dutta et al., 2018)

## 2.7.2 Expanded granular sludge bed (EGSB)

The expanded granular sludge bed (EGSB) reactor is an adaptation of the UASB reactor with a distinguishing recirculation stream of the outlet effluent to the feed influent (Kato et al., 1994). EGSB reactors utilize a fully or partially expanded bed granules of sludge where the wastewater gets to be treated as it passes through the bed (see Figure 2-11). The recirculation stream promotes bed fluidization of the granular sludge and like-wise there are micro-organisms present in the sludge which degenerate organic matter. (Dong et al., 2013) evaluated a rapid start-up of the EGSB reactor by using brewery acivated sludge in the treatment of wastewater. The study depicted that the sludge could develop faster within a period of 10 days in the EGSB reactor with little damage of granules. Removal efficiencies of up to 72.9% of COD with a hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 12.1 hrs were achieved. Yet in another study of the feasibility of ESGB reactor used in the treatment of low soluble strength wastewater using ethanol as a substrate, reported a COD removal efficiency of up to 80% at organic loading rates up to 12 g COD/L (Kato et al., 1994). It is worth noting that the performance of a biological treatment of wastewater in the ESGB by recycling half of the sludge resulted in COD removal efficiencies of up to 95% (Wang et al., 2015).



Figure 2-11: Schematic diagram of an EGSB reactor (Lim, 2011)

## 2.7.3 Static granular bed reactor (SGBR)

The static granular bed reactor (SGBR) is a reactor which has no mixing mechanism but rather it has a down-flow system fitted with static granules and sludge which serve as a biodegrading medium (see Figure 2-12). The SGBR reactor has a wide range of advantages which include the simplicity of operation and the production of high quality effluent (Oh *et al.*, 2015). A study of the SGBR was employed in the treatment of PSW effluent with an intention of evaluating two processes using anaerobic non-granular and granular biomass (Debik & Coskun, 2009). The study showed that both processes were highly efficient in the removal of COD with values above 95%.

(Park *et al.*, 2012) performed a research of the treatment of wastewater by using a pilot SGBR reactor with organic loading rates between 0.63 to 9.72 kg/m<sup>3</sup>/d and a HRT of 9 to 48 hrs. In the latter study removal efficiencies of COD, BOD<sub>5</sub> above 90% and a TSS above 80% was achieved respectively. Moreover, in another study of a SGBR fitted with pea gravel coupled with activated sludge from brewery proved a COD removal efficiency above 90% with a HRT range of 5 to 36 hrs (Ellis & Evans, 2008). Lastly, (Oh *et al.*, 2015) evaluated the performance of an SGBR with an HRT

of 9 hrs under high organic loading rates of 7.3 kg/m<sup>3</sup>/d the removal efficiencies of COD and TSS were 94% and 89% respectively.



Figure 2-12: Process schematic diagram of Biological pre-treatment coupled with the Static granular bed reactor (SGBR)

# CHAPTER THREE METHODOLODY & RESULTS

#### Accepted for publication as:

**Derrick N. Dlamini**\*, Mahomet Njoya, Moses Basitere, and Seteno K. O. Ntwampe Performance evaluation of a biological pre-treatment coupled with the Down-flow Expanded Granular Bed Reactor (DEGBR) for treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Applied science MDPI*. 2021, 1–22. (Manuscript ID: applsci-1256268), IF = 2.679, https://doi.org/10.3390/app11146536

# CHAPTER THREE



## 3. METHODOLOGY AND RESULTS

## Performance evaluation of a biological pre-treatment coupled with the Down-flow Expanded Granular Bed Reactor (DEGBR) for treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater

### 3.1 Introduction

The meat processing industry is one of the largest consumers of freshwater in the agricultural sector (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2017). Poultry slaughterhouse industries use a considerable amount of portable water during processing of live birds to consumable meat, which results in the production of high volumes of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW) (Yaakob et al., 2018). The rising demand of poultry produce requires an increase in poultry slaughterhouses' ability to treat high volumes of PSW (Valta et al., 2015). Ordinarily, poultry slaughterhouse effluent is difficult to treat, and it also requires multiple treatment steps before it can safely be discharged to the environment, due to the high amount of organic matter, FOG and nutrients contained therein (Barrera et al., 2012). The challenge is that the organic matter, toxic pollutants and large particles in raw PSW are not only toxic to the environment, but also cause clogging of bioreactors (Mannina, 2017). As per the South African department of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries (2014) report, the production of poultry meat has been one of the leading purchased items among South Africans, which significantly contributes to nearly 20% of the overall meat production in South Africa (SA) in the past decade. The nature of the activities associated with clean water usage during washing and poultry product processing culminates in the release of a tremendous volume of wastewater (De Nardi et al., 2011). The vast generation of PSW also presents itself as a potential threat to the ecosystem, as well as human health. Therefore, the implication of untreated organic substances, such as blood and feathers, would result in the eutrophication of receiving surface water, thereby causing environmental pollution and a health hazard on people exposed to it (Debik & Coskun, 2009). Ordinarily, poultry slaughterhouse processes involve a series of processing steps ranging from the slaughtering of live birds to the conversion of the live birds to edible meat fit for human consumption (Bustillo-Lecompte & Mehrvar, 2017). The latter processing steps require large volumes of freshwater, and this contributes to the pollution of the freshwater sources if the PSW is released untreated. The high volume of water utilized in such facilities stems from various processing steps requiring potable water because of the need to provide safe products (Meneses et al., 2017). To treat the PSW, suitable bioreactors

36

are needed. Most reactors have operational challenges which range from clogging, longer processing time and lower efficiencies (Dlamini et al., 2019). However, one of the most successful and effective process equipment used in the treatment of wastewater is the static granular bed reactor (SGBR) (Park et al., 2012). In the SGBR, PSW is fed at the top of the reactor where it flows downward via a bed of anaerobic granules. However, some problems may be encountered during the operation of the SGBR, including clogging and sludge wash-out, which are caused by high and excessive concentrations of biomass growth (Debik & Coskun, 2009). The excessive concentration of biomass growth generally leads to lower COD removal efficiencies. An important aspect that can assist in the treatment of PSW is the use of a novel bioremediation agent called Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> in the pre-treatment step, which is followed by the down-flow expanded granular bed reactor (DEGBR). The DEGBR was designed to mitigate the challenges experienced by the SGBR (Njoya et al., 2019). The DEGBR is a modified adaptation of the SGBR that is fitted with a recycle stream on the side of the reactor, which is used for recycling effluent from the bottom of the reactor to the top (Njoya et al., 2019). This is meant to prevent issues such as flow channelling, to improve the distribution of the feed to the biomass, and to implement intermittent fluidization whenever it is required using a top-down recycling strategy.

This study seeks to evaluate the performance of an integrated system containing a biological pre-treatment coupled with a DEGBR for the treatment of PSW in order to achieve high removal efficiencies of COD, TSS and FOG. Furthermore, the performance of the system was then compared to other biological systems used in previous studies for the treatment of PSW. To achieve this aim, the following objectives were developed:

Objective 1: To determine the performance of the pre-treatment stage after addition of the Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> (hydrolysing agent) in terms FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiency.

Objective 2: To determine the overall performance of the DEGBR in terms of FOG, COD and TSS removal at set operational HRT and OLR.

Objective 3: To determine the overall performance of the biological pre-treatment system coupled with the DEGBR in terms of FOG, COD and TSS removal. Moreover, evaluate the Alkalinity and volatile fatty acids (VFA) and the stability of the anaerobic DEGBR at the set operational conditions in terms of pH and temperature.

Objective 4: To determine the amount of biogas produced by the DEGBR.

37

# **3.2 Materials and Methods**

# 3.2.1 Experimental setup

The equipment and design layout of the lab-scale plant entailed a pre-treatment process which consisted of a 20 L mixing tank and 20 L holding tank which had a magnetic stirrer. Ordinarily, the stirrer operated at a maximum of 100 revolutions per minute (RPM). The purpose of the stirrer was to create a homogenous PSW to ensure consistency in the process. The effluent produced was then screened and pumped by a peristaltic pump to the DEGBR anaerobic digester. The DEGBR was made of polyvinyl chloride (PVC) with a volume of 2 L capacity, 0.62 m height and 0.065 m in diameter as illustrated in Figure 3-13. At the bottom of the DEGBR, pumice stones were fitted as an underdrain, which rested on a 2 mm stainless sieve mash. The pumice stones aided as a sludge retaining medium and also allowed the attachments of bacteria to grow as shown in Figure 3-14. In addition, a recycle stream was fitted on the side of the reactor with the aim of preventing clogging of the bioreactor. Biogas was collected at the top of the DEGBR into 500 mL plastic storage bag.



Figure 3-13: Photograph of the modified down-flow expanded granular bed reactor (DEGBR) (source: D.N. Dlamini)



Figure 3-14: Schematic illustration of the modified DEGBR

## 3.2.2 Operating conditions

## 3.2.2.1 Pre-treatment and sample preparation

The pre-treatment was operated at ambient temperature and a mixture of a bioremediation agent known as Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> (20 mL) and 20 L of raw PSW was aerated using air stone spargers over a period of 24 h. The Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> is a commercial product used for the coagulation of FOG (Mao *et al.*, 2015), which was donated for research purposes by Mavu biotechnologies (Pty) Ltd. Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> is a hydrolysis bioremediation agent, containing microorganism isolated from the soil, grown and stored in a physiological dormant state. The microorganisms are resuscitated to produce enzymes which in turn delipidate the PSW. Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> constituents are: enzymes, microbial consortia, organic nitrogen, potassium, organic carbon, water and organic matter. After aeration, the PSW was allowed to settle under anaerobic conditions for an extra 24 h. Overall, the Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> has an ability to oxidize NH<sub>3</sub> into NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> and NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> and also eliminates H<sub>2</sub>S, including odor-producing organisms. Subsequently, after settlement, the PSW was then filtered through a 53 µm sieve screen. The reason for screening was to remove larger particulate matter including feathers.

## 3.2.2.2 DEGBR set-up, operation and inoculation

The DEGBR, with a working volume of 2 L, was constructed with a clear polyvinyl chloride (PVC) column with internal dimensions of 0.62 m height and 0.065 m in diameter. Pumice stones were placed at the bottom of the reactor to aid as a biomass retaining aid. Pumice stones were chosen due their inertness and thus support the accumulation of beneficial bacteria, which also help cleanse the pollutants from the PSW. A mass (0.5 kg) of pumice stones was immersed in the wastewater and had an average porosity of 0.66 (Njoya et al., 2019). The DEGBR was operated at a mesophilic temperature of +/-37 °C sustained using a water bath. After pre-treatment, the screened product was pumped to the DEGBR for further processing using the Antech aspendose A 5.1 L/0.5 B peristaltic pump purchased from Enelsa in Turkey. Prior to this, the inoculation of the DEGBR was done using an activated sludge obtained from a SAB brewery which is located in the Western Cape, Newlands, SA. The collected activated sludge sample was collected in the form of a mixed liquor directly from a USAB (Li & Ganczarczyk, 1991). Accordingly, the DEGBR was inoculated according to the following ratio: 1.6 L of raw PSW effluent in combination with 0.4 L of brewery activated sludge supplemented with a 50 mL solution of dry milk. The milk was added as an organic source to sustain the microorganisms and help them to adapt to the new environment. Thereafter DEGBR was operated for 126 days (18 weeks), whereby the first 30 days were used to acclimatize the microbes, and the balance of the operational days was used to operate the DEGBR at a constant hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 106 h (Del Nery et al., 2008). The reactor plant operated at an influent flowrate of 0.45 L/hr.

# 3.2.2.3 Sampling and Analytical methods

#### 3.2.2.3.1 Sample and analytical methods

Sampling for the process was done at the feed and exit points of every stage in the process. The samples were collected using sample bottles and stored in the cold room set at -5 °C before analyses. Thereafter, the collected samples of the wastewater were analyzed for Alkalinity, TSS, volatile fatty acids (VFA), COD, FOG, and pH. All the samples collected were analyzed using standard methods (Baird & Bridgewater, 2017). A Geotech Biogas 5000 portable gas analyser manufactured by Keison Products in the United Kingdom (UK) was used to determine the gas composition emitted that was collected in the biogas storage bag.

#### 3.2.2.3.2 Statistical analysis

The analyses for each parameter measured were completed in triplicate. An average for each parameter was calculated from the measurements recorded. Averaged standard deviation ( $\pm$ SD) values were used to compare the concentrations and removal efficiencies for different parameters. The removal efficiency was calculated using Equation (3.1):

$$\eta = \underline{\text{Influent (mg/L)} - \text{Effluent (mg/L)}} \times 100\%$$
(3.1)  
Influent (mg/L)

#### 3.2.2.3 Procedure followed for study

Figure 3-15 shows a graphical schematic summary of the study. Initially, the study underwent a brain storming session whereby a research project design of the process was developed. A proposal of the study was subsequently done and submitted to the higher degrees committee of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology (CPUT). Once the proposal was approved and ethics clearance obtained thereof, the plant was then assembled by Malutsa (Pty) Ltd., Western Cape, Wellington Industrial Park, South Africa.



Figure 3-15: Graphical representation of the study

# 3.3 Results

## 3.3.1 Biological pre-treatment performance

# 3.3.1.1 Pre-treatment performance

Figure 3-16 provides an insight into the performance of the pre-treatment system with respect to COD, TSS, and FOG removal. The graphs in the first row illustrate the variation of the concentration of each water quality parameter at the inlet of the system, while the graphs in the second row provide the wastewater quality parameters at the outlet of the treatment unit, and finally the graphs in the last row provide the variation of the removal percentages for each indicated parameter. It was

noticed from the COD and FOG concentrations at the inlet of the pre-treatment system that some values were outliers. To evaluate this, the inlet and outlet values of each parameter was box plotted with the aim of identifying potential outliers in each distribution.



Figure 3-16: Performance of the pre-treatment unit before outlier replacement

As shown in Figure 3-17(a), the boxplot of the distribution of each parameter, assessed both at the inlet and the outlet of the pre-treatment system, indicated the presence of outliers for FOG and COD, as well as the outlet COD concentrations. For the boxplots, an interquartile rule to identify the outliers was used, with the outliers being replaced by median values which are dependent on the size of the dataset. This culminated in the boxplot in Figure 3-17(b) from which the absence of outliers can be noticed. Outliers in this experiment could originate from variations in the activities of the poultry slaughterhouse at the moment of the collection of the sample, or erroneous concentration determination of a given parameter during the experiment. These outliers were corrected for ease of data interpretation and the outcome of the experiment at each PSW treatment stage.



(a) Boxplot before outliers replacement





The performance of the pretreatment system is shown in Figure 3-18. The fluctuations in the quality of the feed and product of the system and the corresponding removal efficiencies after the data processing indicated FOG removal efficiency oscillating around 80%. Furthermore, Figure 3-18 also shows removal efficiencies of the TSS and the COD ranging between 45% to 80% for the TSS, and a variation between 25% to about 60% for the COD. These removal efficiencies fluctuated with the quality of the feed to the system. Overall, the pre-treatment system culminated in an average removal efficiency of 80±6.3%, 38±8.4% and 56±7.2% for the FOG, COD and TSS, respectively.



Figure 3-18: Performance of the pre-treatment system after outliers replacement

#### 3.3.2 FOG Removal

The results of this study illustrated that the supplementation of 20 mL of the Ecoflush<sup>™</sup> for every 20 L of PSW highly influenced FOG removal. Using Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> as a FOG reduction agent was indicative of the bacterial consortia present in it, which aided in the biological degradation of the pollutants presents in the effluent. Since the raw PSW was first aerated through sparging, which supplies dissolved oxygen to the wastewater and the microorganisms, this resulted in the proliferation of the bacterial community that subsequently degraded the organic material and pollutants in the wastewater. Basically, the microbes decoupled bonds in the organic contaminants and further coagulated less soluble matter found in the raw PSW. At an average FOG removal efficiency of 80±6.3% (Table 2), the results depicted a pre-treatment unit that performed exceptionally well under the above set design and operational conditions. This study proved to perform well as compared to another study whereby an evaluation of a biosurfactant, obtained from cultures grown on cassava wastewater were used in the pre-treatment of PSW, yielding an oil and grease removal efficiency of 70% (Natassia *et al.*, 2017).

Parameter	Inlet Feed	Product	Efficiency $(\eta)$
COD	9946 mg/L	5896 mg/L	39 %
TSS	5399 mg/L	2392 mg/L	56 %
FOG	1765 mg/L	269 mg/L	80 %

Table 2: Raw and pre-treated PSW characteristics average range

## 3.3.3 COD Removal

the effect of biological pre-treatment using Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> indicated that the process also effectively reduced the organic matter load present in the raw PSW; albeit, with a lowly COD removal efficiency of 38±8.4%. However, this was done under ambient temperature conditions in which the biological pre-treatment can be proven to be a challenge because of the high concentration of organic matter present in the PSW. However, with an increased organic loading rate, the total removal of COD contributing constituents in the PSW can increase proportionally. As shown in Table 2, a COD product discharge of 5896 mg/L and COD removal efficiency of 38±8.4% showed that there was a need of a subsequent treatment stage that would further reduce the COD to prescribed discharge standard of wastewater (5000 mg/L) as per the City of Cape Town by-laws, 2013. Overall, this study proved to be more efficient as compared to a similar study whereby the biological pre-treatment of poultry product processing wastewater removed only 24% tCOD in an aerated equalization tank (Rusten *et al.*, 1998).

# 3.3.4 TSS Removal

In reference to Table 2, the high values obtained at the inlet feed were attributed to solids' presence and entrapment in the animal fat which is normally observed during pick processing times (Del Nery *et al.*, 2007). Furthermore, it was established that the presence of high carcass debris, might have been a contributing factor to the organic matter found in the raw PSW culminating in the high concentrations of TSS due to high FOG (Rinquest *et al.*, 2019). ]. However, when Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> was added, some FOG hydrolysis ensued, which consequently resulted in the break-down of hydrocarbons, some of which were hypothesized to be converted into useful nutrients in the form of soluble fatty acids (Ergofito, 2019) for the bacterial population, releasing some solids which can be removed through filtration or a screening device. For this study a 53 µm screen was used, thus a significant portion of large particles of less soluble matter were filtered out as this will assist in the reduction of particles that

could clog the DEGBR in the subsequent stage (Rustern et al., 1998) (Mannina, 2017).

Overall, the biological pre-treatment unit reduced COD from 9946 to 5896 mg/L, TSS from 5399 to 2392 mg/L and FOG from 1765 to 269 mg/L, respectively. A clear indication of the aesthetics of the raw PSW in comparison to the pre-treated PSW samples is shown in Figure 3-19, suggesting an initial satisfactory performance of the biological pre-treatment stage.



PSW after pretreatment

# 3.4 The performance of the DEBGR

# **3.4.1 DEGBR Performance**

The product of the pre-treatment system was continuously fed to the DEGBR with the intention of further reducing the concentration of the contaminants present in the PSW. The fluctuation of the concentration of the COD, TSS and FOG during the experiments for both the inlet and the outlet of the DEGBR, including their corresponding removal efficiencies, are provided in Figure 3-20. Following the same methodology as the data processed for the pre-treatment system, the evaluation of the presence of outliers was undertaken.

Figure 3-19: Photographs of the raw PSW in comparison to pre-treated PSW.



Figure 3-20: Performance of DEGBR before outliers replacement

From Figure 3-21(a), it can be observed that the distribution of the inlet COD and TSS had an outlier each. These outliers were replaced with the median value of each affected distribution, as depicted in Figure 3-21(b). From the latter, it can be observed that the data processing step addressed the challenges associated with the presence of outliers in the listed distribution and led to a further analysis of the performance of the DEGBR, as illustrated in Figure 3-22 indicating how the fluctuations varied for the concentration of TSS, FOG and COD at the inlet and outlet of the DEGBR, including their corresponding removal efficiencies.



(a) Boxplot before outliers replacement

(b) Boxplot after outliers replacement





Figure 3-22: Performance of DEGBR after outliers replacement

Overall, the average removal efficiencies were 89±2.8% for the FOG, 87±9.5% for the COD and 94±3.7% for the TSS. The concentration of these contaminants was below the required discharge standards prescribed by City of Cape Town by-laws (2013) and supported the recourse undertaken suggested an efficient process system for the treatment of PSW or a wastewater having similar characteristics. The DEGBR designed for this study performed well in comparison to the EGSB used in another study, whereby it was indicated that the performance was attributed to a rapid start-up of the EGSB, in which brewery wastewater sludge was used in the treatment of slaughterhouse wastewater. It was determined that the sludge could develop faster within a period of 10 days in the EGSB reactor, with few detached sludge granules, achieving removal efficiencies of up to 72.9% of COD at an operational hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 12.1 h (Dong *et al.*, 2013).

It was also observed that the performance of the DEGBR was high even at the beginning of the process, whereby the sludge micro-organisms were still acclimatizing to the new type of wastewater they were processing (i.e., PSW). This was due to the low organic loading rate used for the system throughout the experiment, which was sustained by the pre-treatment step used prior to the supply of the wastewater to the DEGBR system that significantly reduced the organic load. The management of this organic load to the DEGBR with respect to the FOG, COD, and TSS is illustrated in Figure 3-23, Figure 3-24 and Figure 3-25, respectively.

49

From these figures, it can be observed that the removal efficiencies of the DEGBR remained high throughout the experiment despite various fluctuations of the organic loading rate (OLR). This demonstrates the suitability of the DEGBR for the treatment of such wastewater and highlights the importance of a good pre-treatment step prior to feeding the wastewater to the anaerobic reactor. Moreover, the highest average COD removal efficiency of 92.8% was achieved in the fifteenth to eighteenth weeks, while operating at a HRT of 106 h. This could have been attributed to by the fact that the DEGBR was operating at its optimum because of an increased number of active microbes in the stabilized process. It can be said that the DEGBR performed better in terms of COD removal (Figure 3-24) as compared to a study of the treatment of PSW in an up-flow anaerobic bioreactor under a low up-flow velocity, which yielded a COD removal of only 70% (Rajakumar *et al.*, 2011). Similarly, the DEGBR study proved to perform better than EGSB, which yielded a low COD removal efficiency of only 60% (Meyo *et al.*, 2021).



Figure 3-23: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to FOG removal under varying OLRs


Figure 3-24: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to the COD removal under varying OLRs



Figure 3-25: Performance of the DEGBR with respect to the TSS removal under varying OLRs

# 3.4.2 The effect of pH, temperature and VFA/Alkalinity on the DEGBR performance

Organic matter degradation happens in the DEGBR and it involves the decomposition of a large organic compounds into a simpler constituent for assimilation. The rate at which complex organic matter is degraded depends on the pH, temperature of the bioreactor, and molecular size of the pollutants including biomass activity (Elefsiniotis *et al.*, 2002). However, there is no overall ideal operational pH, because all processes use consortia of micro-organisms, whose growth rate is differentiated at different pH values (Burgess & Pletschke, 2008). However, obviously, extreme pH can kill micro-organisms, hence there is a need to monitor and control it. This means that the operational pH is a median value which can be tolerated by most enzymes and micro-organisms. Additionally, Figure 3-26 depicts a variation of the pH and the temperature during the experiment reported

herein, and these two parameters were also maintained within a mesophilic range (37 to 38 °C) for the temperature and a suitable pH range of 6.5 to 8.



Figure 3-26: Variation of the pH and the temperature in the DEGBR during the processing of PSW

However, despite the highly appraised pre-treatment step, other parameters are essential to a conducive anaerobic digestion in the DEGBR. These included the VFA/Alkalinity ratio that reflected a good acidic and alkaline balance within the bioreactor. Ideally, this ratio should be kept under 0.3 for a stable anaerobic operation (Debik & Coskun, 2009). A VFA/Alkalinity ratio test was performed in order to establish the progression in the digestion of the PSW and the stability of the reactor.

Figure 3-27 shows average values of alkalinity, which ranged between 1048 to 702 mg/L, whereby the average VFA of 157.97 mg/L, and the alkalinity of 888.12 mg/L, culminated in the VFA/Alkalinity ratio of 0.2. Such a VFA/Alkalinity ratio was satisfactory, albeit slightly low for a high-performance reactor as compared to other similar processes used for anaerobic digestion. This was the case for the DEGBR, as illustrated in Figure 3-27, that provides a variation of the VFA/Alkalinity ratio, including the variation of the alkalinity and VFA concentration, throughout the experiment.

52



Figure 3-27: Variation of the VFA, Alkalinity, and VFA/Alkalinity in the DEGBR

#### 3.4.3 Biogas production

Biomethane gas production rate is calculated according to Equation (3.2) (Meng *et al.*, 2017):

$$K = \frac{(\sum_{t=0}^{n} Dt)}{n}$$
(3.2)

Where *k* is the biomethane production rate (mL/d), t is the digestion time (d), Dt being the daily methane gas production (mL), and *n* refers to the day when the daily biomethane production is less than 5% of the maximum daily biomethane production for five days.

Biogas production happens in a process called methanogenesis. However, before methanogenesis, the bacteria in the reactor converts fatty acids and alcohols into acetic acid, hydrogen, and carbon dioxide (see Figure 2-9). Methanogenesis is the process whereby acetic acid, hydrogen and carbon dioxide products are degraded to produce methane and carbon dioxide (Sarker *et al.*, 2019; Zehnder & Gujer, 1983). Ordinarily, a suitable OLR and HRT can result in the production of methane gas (Mao *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, it has been established that presence of ammonium-nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub>N) in the system can inhibit methane gas production (Majd *et al.*, 2017). It was reported in another study whereby a static granular bed reactor (SGBR) was used for the treatment of industrial wastewater that the biogas production increased with the increase in the organic loading rate (Park *et al.*, 2009). For this research

project, it was found that biogas production was reduced from 0.3 L CH4/g.COD (71%) degraded to being non-existent (0%) after 30 days from the initial start-up period, as shown in Figure 3-28. This was attributed to the continuous supply of facultative bacteria present in the bioremediation agent (Eco-flush<sup>™</sup>) which was hypothesized to have had an effect of sup-pressing the methanogenesis process in the DEGBR.



Figure 3-28: Biogas production during the operation of the DEGBR

# 3.5 Overall performance of the DEGBR

Figure 3-29 provides an overall performance of the complete system, for the removal of the COD, TSS, and FOG during the experiment, despite a slow start for the removal of COD during the first three weeks. However, the average removal efficiency was 97±0.8% for the FOG and, subsequently, improved to 92±6.3% for the COD and 97±1.2% for the TSS. The robustness of the entire system is demonstrated by the low standard deviation of the TSS and FOG removal efficiencies, as also illustrated in Figure 3-29. This also demonstrates that such an arrangement can provide similar overall results for the treatment of PSW.



Figure 3-29: Overall performance of the complete system

Table 3 below illustrates the overall performance of the biological pre-treatment of PSW coupled with the DEGBR. For overall removal efficiency results of the system, the average feed of the pre-treatment and the DEGBR product was used for the calculations. When comparing the overall performance in terms of COD removal, of the UASB and the DEGBR, the results indicated a better performance for the DEGBR in comparison with another similar study in which the treatment of PSW was undertaken, albeit the used UASB was operated for 1228 days, yielding a removal efficiency of up to 85% for COD (Del Nery *et al.*, 2008). Additionally, the overall biological pre-treatment of PSW coupled with DEGBR of this study, performed better when compared to another similar study which ran concurrently with this study under similar conditions using a similar pre-treatment strategy for the PSW (i.e., using Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> in the pre-treatment unit). Although, in the other study, an EGSB was used whereby it was reported that low FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies of about 80%, 60% and 80% were achieved (Meyo *et al.*, 2021).

Parameter	Inlet Feed	DEGBR product	Efficiency $(\eta)$
COD	5896 mg/L	669 mg/L	92±6.3%
ГSS	5399 mg/L	185 mg/L	97±1.2%
FOG	1765 mg/L	28 mg/L	97±0.8%

Table 3: Overall performance of the biological pre-treatment coupled with DEGBR

# 3.5.1 An in-depth analysis of pre-treatment unit-DEGBR performance parameter

#### 3.5.2 COD Removal

Most PSW treatment technologies normally comprise of the dissolved air floatation (DAF) system coupled with the up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) as a primary treatment for PSW (Del Nery et al., 2016). However, in most cases the latter type of anaerobic reactor usually fails to meet discharge standards because of the effluent produced from the UASB that contains high content of ammonia nitrogen and a significant amount of residual COD (Barana et al., 2013). Another study of PSW treatment plant for high strength effluent, the DAF pre-treatment system reported FOG and COD removal efficiency of  $28.0 \pm 5.6\%$  and  $38.7 \pm 8.0\%$ , respectively (Del Nery et al., 2016). The second step of biological treatment using the UASB yielded FOG and COD removal efficiencies of about  $34.3 \pm 12.5\%$  and  $69.1 \pm 6.9\%$ , due to the insoluble nature of lipids in the PSW, with some being purported to absorbed onto sludge granules. Since, in this study, the COD removal efficiency was a crucial parameter that was used to evaluate alternative technologies either as single units or in combination, determination of the average COD removal efficiency needed to be much higher (92±6.3%) than that reported elsewhere. As such, this study proves that the designed lab-scale plant had a significant effect of reducing COD. This could be attributed by a variety of factors ranging from the use of the Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> in the pretreatment stage, the use of sieves/screens which eliminated larger particles in the pre-treatment units, as well as the use of a DEGBR reactor which further promoted biodegradation of organic matter, thus reducing pollutants in the wastewater. A performance attribute of 92±6.3% COD removal for this study was slightly higher in comparison with other similar studies whereby the reported COD was 85% (Del Nery et al., 2008), refer to Figure 3-29 and Table 3. Furthermore, it was observed that neither an increase in ORL nor a decrease in HRT had an adverse effect on the process (Debik & Coskun, 2009).

# 3.5.3 TSS Removal

The TSS removal efficiency was another parameter used in this study to measure the performance of the system used. In another study of the biological treatment of an actual slaughterhouse wastewater (SWW) treated in an anaerobic baffled reactor (ABR), followed by an aerobic activated sludge (AS) reactor in continuous mode at laboratory scale, it was indicated that a gradual growth in the biomass led to a more stabilized TSS removal (Bustillo-lecompte & Mehrvar, 2016), as the anaerobic bed acted as a biofilter. Moreover, it was also established that an optimum minimum TSS residual is achieved when both the influent total organic carbon (TOC) concentration and feed flow rate are minimum. For this study, having an average TSS removal efficiency of the entire process being  $97 \pm 1.2\%$ , at an operational HRT of 106 h over 18 weeks (126 days), was commendable. This means that the longer the operational time and the lower the volumetric flow rates, the better the TSS removal efficiencies due to an improved biomass growth resulted in an acclimation process which was adequate. Moreover, increased organic loading rates (OLRs) and constant high hydraulic retention times (HRTs) resulted in a well-developed granular sludge bed in the DEGBR, which also led to enhanced TSS removal efficiencies. The high TSS removal efficiency was further attributed to the used inoculum from a breweryactivated sludge system, which had fully acclimatized and resulted in a welldeveloped biomass that promoted the filtering of TSS present in the PSW (Dlangamandla et al., 2018).

# 3.5.4 FOG Removal

Further results obtained from this study showed that, by using the Eco-flush<sup>™</sup>, solubilization of some FOG components resulted in the decoupling of TSSs, which resulted in the further filtering efficiency of the PSW in the pre-treatment stage, subsequently yielding better performance in FOG removal in the DEGBR. Comparatively, another study used for long-term PSW treatment, whereby the DAF contributed to the reduction of FOG, COD and TSS prior to the application of an UASB (Del Nery *et al.*, 2007), only FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies of 63%, 67%, and 61%, respectively, were achieved. In another study, PSW treatment using a pilot SGBR reactor, with organic loading rates between 0.63 to 9.72 kg/m<sup>3</sup>/d and a hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 9 to 48 h, only reported removal efficiencies of COD above 90% and a TSS above 80%, respectively (Park *et al.*, 2015), results which were comparatively similar to the ones reported herein using a DEGBR.

Therefore, by using Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> as a solubilization agent, it was indicated that the microorganisms present in it aided in the biological hydrolysis of some pollutants present in the PSW. Since the raw PSW was first aerated to invigorate the microorganisms in the Eco-flush<sup>™</sup>, the proliferation of bacteria in the agent resulted, which contributed to the initial degradation of organic material and pollutants. Overall, the microbes partially consumed the organic contaminants and further bound less soluble matter found in the raw PSW, which also reduced the odor of the wastewater.

# 3.5.5 VFA/Alkalinity ratio in the DEGBR

Since the DEGBR ran at a stable VFA/Alkalinity ratio of 0.2, which is below 0.3, it means that there was adequate organic matter digestion in the reactor (Debik & Coskun, 2009). It has been established that an acidic digester or reactor is one which is above a 0.8 VFA/Alkalinity ratio; therefore, the consequence of an acidic reactor is that there could be a microbial inhibition of methane gas production (Park *et al.*, 2009). However, it was found that the methanogenetic activity in the DEGBR decreased only after the addition of Ecoflush<sup>TM</sup> in the biological pre-treatment stage (i.e., as a preceding step before the DEGBR process), whereby methanogenesis was expected to ensue. This means that the supplementation of solubilizing agents in pre-treatment units for PSW might inhibit methane gas production. Overall, the DEGBR proved that there was no need of backwashing, as the recycle stream incorporated in the DEGBR design enhanced the system's performance and consistency by preventing clogging problems (Dlamini *et al.*, 2019). A comparison of the results of this study is shown in Table 3 further illustrates the performance of other systems similar to the DEGBR.

Technology Used	Type of wastewater	Results	Reference
	PSW	93% COD, 95% TSS, and 90% FOG	(Basitere <i>et al</i> .,
SGBR			2019)
Up-flow anaerobic filter	PSW	70% tCOD, VFA/alkalinity ratio was in the range of	(Rajakumar <i>et</i>
		0.12-0.34. The average methane content varied	<i>al</i> ., 2011)
		between 46 and 56 %	
EGSB	Cooking wastewater	72.9% COD	(Dong <i>et al</i> .,
			2013)
UASB	High fat wastewater	91.2% COD and 98.5% FOG	(Damasceno <i>et al</i>
			(Duniuscene et un., 2018)
			2010)

Table 4: Comparison of DEGBR's results to other similar wastewater treatment studies.

# 3.6 A comparison of product parameters with the City of Cape Town Specifications

Generally, the DEGBR product samples obtained in this study were within the limit prescribed by the City of Cape Town by-laws (2013). This study reported average dis-charge parameters for COD, TSS and FOG of 699, 185 and 28 mg/L, respectively, in comparison with the City of Cape Town's prescribed compliance limits for COD, TSS and FOG of 5000, 1000 and 400 mg/L, respectively. Table 5 also shows that the DEGBR product samples reported an average pH and temperature values of 7.3 and 37.5 °C, which are within the prescribed discharge standards (i.e., pH range of 5.5–12 and a temperature of 0–40 °C). However, this study's' treated PSW did not meet the minimum required for environmental, health and safety (EHS) guidelines values. The EHS guidelines are technical reference standards with general and industry specific examples of good international industry practice (GIIP). The product samples from this study (i.e., post the pre-treatment and DEGBR) are shown in Figure 3-30. Moreover, even though the water requires further processing in order for it to reach reusable standards, treated water could be suitable to be used for other purposes such as irrigation (Sheldon & Erdogan, 2016).

Parameter	CCT* by-law limits	EHS*	DEGBR product			
COD	5000 mg/L	250 mg/L	669 mg/L			
TSS	1000 mg/L	50 mg/L	185 mg/L			
FOG	400 mg/L	10 mg/L	28 mg/L			
pН	5.5 -12	6 – 9	7.3			
Temperature	0- 40 °C	<3 <sup>b</sup>	37.5 ºC			
VFA	-	-	157.97 mg/L			
Alkalinity	-	-	888.12 mg/L			

Table 5: DEGBR's product in comparison to City of Cape Town Specifications and others

CCT\* City of Cape Town: wastewater and industrial effluent by-law, 2013.

EHS\* - Environmental, Health, and Safety Guidelines poultry production, world bank group, 2007.

<sup>b</sup> At the edge of a scientifically established mixing zone which takes into account ambient water quality, receiving water use, potential receptors and assimilative capacity.



Raw PSW effluent

DEGBR Product PSW effluent



#### 3.7 Summary

The study of the lab-scale plant of the biological pre-treatment of the PSW coupled with the DEGBR was successfully employed. At the pre-treatment stage, the FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies that were obtained were 80±6.3%, 38±8.4%, and 56±7.2%, respectively. Similarly, the DEGBR achieved average FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies of 89±2.8%, 87±9.5% COD, and 94±3.7%, even at high OLR of up to 8.3538 g COD/L. day with an HRT of 106 hr. The DEGBR system was operating under stabilized conditions since the pH was within the optimal range of 6.6-8 and the VFA/alkalinity ratio was consistently around 0.2, albeit slightly lower than the recommended 0.3 throughout the experimental period. The average methane gas production reported during the start-up period was 0.3 L CH<sub>4</sub>/g. COD, which reduced as the operation ensued. This was attributed to the application of Ecoflush<sup>™</sup> containing pre-treated wastewater feed to the DEGBR. A full-scale application of the DEGBR to treat similar high-strength wastewater treatment would provide benefits to the slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plants, due to its simple design and operational advantages over conventional high rate anaerobic systems. Lastly, the designed lab-scale plant can be used in small and large poultry processing industries.

### References

- Baird, R., & Bridgewater, L. (2017). APHA, Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater, American Public Health Association. In *American Public Health Association, Washington*.
- Barana, A. C., Lopes, D. D., Martins, T. H., Pozzi, E., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Nery, V. Del, & Foresti, E. (2013). Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering Nitrogen and organic matter removal in an intermittently aerated fixed-bed reactor for post-treatment of anaerobic effluent from a slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plant. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 1(3), 453–459. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2013.06.015
- Barrera, M., Mehrvar, M., Gilbride, K. A., McCarthy, L. H., Laursen, A. E., Bostan, V., & Pushchak, R. (2012). Photolytic treatment of organic constituents and bacterial pathogens in secondary effluent of synthetic slaughterhouse wastewater. *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 90(9), 1335–1350. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cherd.2011.11.018
- Basitere, M., Njoya, M., Rinquest, Z., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Sheldon, M. S. (2019). Performance evaluation and kinetic parameter analysis for static granular bed reactor (SGBR) for treating poultry slaughterhouse wastewater at mesophilic condition. *Water Practice and Technology*, 14(2), 259–268. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2019.010
- Burgess, J. E., & Pletschke, B. I. (2008). Hydrolytic enzymes in sewage sludge treatment: A minireview. *Water SA*, 34(3), 343–349.
- Bustillo-lecompte, C. F., & Mehrvar, M. (2016). Treatment of actual slaughterhouse wastewater by combined anaerobic–aerobic processes for biogas generation and removal of organics and nutrients: An optimization study towards a cleaner production in the meat processing industry. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 141, 278–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.09.060
- Bustillo-Lecompte, C., & Mehrvar, M. (2017). Slaughterhouse Wastewater: Treatment, Management and Resource Recovery. *Physico-Chemical Wastewater Treatment and Resource Recovery*, (May). https://doi.org/10.5772/65499

City of Cape Town, SA. Wastewater and Industrial effluent by-laws, 2013. Available online: <u>https://openbylaws.org.za/za-cpt/act/by-law/2013/wastewater-industrial-effluent/eng/</u> (accessed on 20 February 2021).

- Damasceno, F. R. C., Cavalcanti-Oliveira, E. D., Kookos, I. K., Koutinas, A. A., Cammarota, M. C., & Freire, D. M. G. (2018). Treatment of wastewater with high fat content employing an enzyme pool and biosurfactant: Technical and economic feasibility. *Brazilian Journal of Chemical Engineering*, 35(2), 531–542. https://doi.org/10.1590/0104-6632.20180352s20160711
- De Nardi, I. R., Del Nery, V., Amorim, A. K. B., dos Santos, N. G., & Chimenes, F. (2011). Performances of SBR, chemical-DAF and UV disinfection for poultry slaughterhouse wastewater reclamation. *Desalination*, 269(1–3), 184–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2010.10.060
- Debik, E., & Coskun, T. (2009a). Bioresource Technology Use of the Static Granular Bed Reactor ( SGBR) with anaerobic sludge to treat poultry slaughterhouse wastewater and kinetic modeling. *Bioresource Technology*, *100*(11), 2777–2782. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.12.058
- Debik, E., & Coskun, T. (2009b). Bioresource Technology Use of the Static Granular Bed Reactor ( SGBR) with anaerobic sludge to treat poultry slaughterhouse wastewater and kinetic modeling. *Bioresource Technology*, 100(11), 2777–2782. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.12.058
- Del Nery, V., Damianovic, M. H. Z., Moura, R. B., Pozzi, E., Pires, E. C., & Foresti, E. (2016). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plant for high quality effluent. *Water Science and Technology*, *73*(2), 309–316. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2015.494
- Del Nery, V., de Nardi, I. R., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Pozzi, E., Amorim, A. K. B., & Zaiat, M. (2007). Long-term operating performance of a poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plant. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 50*(1), 102–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2006.06.001
- Del Nery, Valéria, Pozzi, E., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Domingues, M. R., & Zaiat, M. (2008). Granules characteristics in the vertical profile of a full-scale upflow anaerobic sludge blanket reactor treating poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Bioresource Technology*, *99*(6), 2018–2024. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2007.03.019
- Dlamini, D. N., Basitere, M., Karabo, S., & Ntwampe, O. (2019). Current and Functional Reactor Designs in Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater Treatment. https://doi.org/10.17758/EARES8.EAP1119146
- Dlangamandla, C., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Basitere, M. (2018). A bioflocculant-supported dissolved air flotation system. *Water Science and Technology*, 78(2), 452–458. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2018.324
- Dong, C. J., Pan, Q. Y., Lu, H. Y., & Sun, Y. Q. (2013). Rapidly Start-Up and Performance of the EGSB Reactor Treating Actual Coking Wastewater when Seeded with Digestion Sludge.

*Advanced Materials Research*, 726–731, 2567–2571. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/amr.726-731.2567

Ergofito. Poultry Farming, in Cape Town. 2019, p. 4. Available online: <u>https://www.ergofito.co.za/application/Grease-Fats-Overview</u> (accessed on 12 May 2021).

Elefsiniotis, P., Wareham, D. G., & Oldham, W. K. (2002). Particulate Organic Carbon Solubilization in an Acid-Phase Upflow Anaerobic Sludge Blanket System. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 30(5), 1508–1514. https://doi.org/10.1021/es950438c

Environmental, Health, and Safety (EHS) Guidelines Poultry Production, world bank group, 2007. Available online: <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/937061486569846211/text/112695-WP-ENGLISH-Poultry-Production-PUBLIC.txt</u> (accessed on 17 May 2021).

- Li, D., & Ganczarczyk, J. (1991). Research Journal of the Water Pollution Control Federation. *Research Journal of Water Pollution Control Federation*, 63(5), 806–814.
- Majd, S.S., Abdoli, M.A., Karbassi, A., Pourzamani, H.R. and Rezaee, M. (2017). of Environmental Environmental Health Sustainable Development Effect of Physical and Chemical Operating Parameters on Anaerobic Digestion of Manure and Biogas Production : A Review. *Journal of Environmental Health and Sustainable Development*, 2(1), 235–247.
- Mannina, G. (2017). Frontiers in Wastewater Treatment and Modelling. Springer International Publishing, 229–230.
- Mao, C., Feng, Y., Wang, X., & Ren, G. (2015). Review on research achievements of biogas from anaerobic digestion. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *45*, 540–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.02.032
- Meneses, Y. E., Stratton, J., & Flores, R. A. (2017). Water reconditioning and reuse in the food processing industry: Current situation and challenges. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 61, 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2016.12.008
- Meng, Y., Luan, F., Yuan, H., Chen, X., & Li, X. (2017). Bioresource Technology Enhancing anaerobic digestion performance of crude lipid in food waste by enzymatic pretreatment. *Bioresource Technology*, 224, 48–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.10.052
- Meyo, H. B., Njoya, M., Basitere, M., Karabo, S., Ntwampe, O., & Kaskote, E. (2021). Treatment of Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater (PSW) Using a Pretreatment Stage, an Expanded Granular Sludge Bed Reactor (EGSB), and a Membrane Bioreactor (MBR). *MDPI*, 1–16.
- Natassia, J. C., Benedito, M. G., Simone, D. G., Ana, P. R. S., & Glaucia, M. P. (2017). Use of biosurfactant surfactin produced from cassava wastewater for anaerobic treatment of effluent from a poultry slaughterhouse. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 16(5), 224–231. https://doi.org/10.5897/ajb2016.15668
- Njoya, M., Basitere, M., & Ntwampe, S. K. O. (2019). Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater using a down- fl ow expanded granular bed reactor. *Water Practice and Technology*, *14*(3), 549– 559. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2019.039
- Park, H. J., Chon, J. W., Lim, J. S., Seo, K. H., Kim, Y. J., Heo, E. J., ... Moon, J. S. (2015). Prevalence Analysis and Molecular Characterization of Salmonella at Different Processing Steps in Broiler Slaughter Plants in South Korea. *Journal of Food Science*, *80*(12), M2822–M2826. https://doi.org/10.1111/1750-3841.13106
- Park, J., Oh, J. H., Evans, E. A., Lally, M. F., Hobson, K. L., & Ellis, T. G. (2012). Industrial wastewater treatment by on-site pilot static granular bed reactor (SGBR). *Water Practice and Technology*, 7(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2012.006
- Park, J., Oh, J. H., Lally, M. F., Hobson, K. L., & Ellis, T. G. (2009). Static Granular Bed Reactor (SGBR) Treatment of Industrial Wastewater. Water Environment Federation, 4165–4175. https://doi.org/10.2175/193864709793953746
- Rajakumar, R., Meenambal, T., Banu, J. R., & Yeom, I. T. (2011). *Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater in upflow anaerobic filter under low upflow velocity.* 8(1), 149–158.
- Rinquest, Z., Basitere, M., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Njoya, M. (2019). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment using a static granular bed reactor coupled with single stage nitrification-denitrification and ultrafiltration systems. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, 29(January), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwpe.2019.02.018
- Rusten, B., Siljudalen, J. G., Wien, A., & Eidem, D. (1998). Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. *Water Science and Technology*, *38*(4–5), 19–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0273-1223(98)00493-4
- Rustern, B., Silljuden, J. G., Wien, A., & Eiderm, D. (1998). Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. *Water Science and Technology*, *38*, 19–28. https://doi.org/Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. (1998). Water Science and Technology, *38*(4-5). doi:10.1016/s0273-1223(98)00493-4

Sheldon, M. S., & Erdogan, I. G. (2016). Multi-stage EGSB / MBR treatment of soft drink industry

wastewater. Chemical Engineering Journal, 285, 368–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2015.10.021

Valta, K., Kosanovic, T., Malamis, D., Moustakas, K., & Loizidou, M. (2015). Overview of water usage and wastewater management in the food and beverage industry. *Desalination and Water Treatment*, 53(12), 3335–3347. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.934100

- Yaakob, M. A., Maya, R., Radin, S., Saeed, A. A., Hashim, A., & Kassim, M. (2018). Characteristics of Chicken Slaughterhouse Wastewater. *AIDIC*, *63*, 637–642. https://doi.org/10.3303/CET1863107
- Zehnder, A. J. B., & Gujer, W. (1983). CONVERSION PROCESSES IN ANAEROBIC DIGESTION. *Water, Science and Technology, 15*(August), 127–167.

# CHAPTER FOUR CONCLUSION & RECOMMENDATIONS

## **CHAPTER FOUR**

## 4. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 4.1 Conclusion

The biological pre-treatment system coupled with DEGBR process was found to be capable and efficient to reduce FOG, COD and TSS of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater over a period of 18 weeks (126 days). In this study, Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> was used as a biological degradation agent in the pre-treatment process. The biological pre-treatment process managed to yield FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies of 80±6.3%, 38±8.4% and 56±7.2%. Therefore, with the high removal efficiencies of FOG, COD and TSS obtained, it can be concluded that the addition of Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> had a positive effect on the pre-treatment of raw poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW) in terms of its biological performance evaluation. Moreover, the subsequent process of the DEGBR, operated at a hydraulic retention time (HRT) of 106 hrs and at an average organic loading rate (OLR) of 3.53 g COD/L.day, respectively. However, it is important to maintain a proper HRT and OLR in order to achieve a dense biomass or granulation. In this study, it was observed that the DEGBR was able to consistently reduce the organic matter, suspended solids and fats content of the pre-treated PSW throughout its 126 days of operation, with FOG, COD and TSS removal efficiencies 89±2.8%, 87±9.5%, and 94±3.7% on average. In addition, it was found that once the microbial biomass developed and stabilizes, the VFA/Alkalinity ratio becomes lower than 0.3 which is recommended from literature (Debik & Coskun, 2009) and the pH also stabilises. This study also reported an average VFA/Alkalinity ratio of about 0.2, which meant that the DEGBR process was stable during operation. Biogas was also produced during the start-up of the reactor, with a content of 0.3 L CH4/g.COD, however, it was reduced from 71 % to zero 0% after the DEGBR reactor was fed with pre-treated poultry slaughterhouse wastewater (PSW) containing Eco-flush<sup>TM</sup> bioremediation agent.

In overall, the biological pre-treatment system coupled with DEGBR bioreactor performed satisfactorily with regard to the removal efficiencies of FOG, COD and TSS in the treatment of PSW effluent. The study reported an overall performance of removal efficiencies of COD, FOG, and TSS of 97±0.8%, 92±6.3% and 97±1.2%. Lastly, the pilot plant scale of this study can be upscaled and used in the treatment of PSW for large or smaller poultry processing factories.

# 4.2 Recommendations

- It is recommended that in the future, the process be operated continuously at different HRTs and ORLs which are monitored to check the performance and efficiency of the system.
- It is recommended that the in the future, the DEGBR is operated at different feed flowrates which is proportional to an increase in COD in order to see the effect of producing an increased/decreased amount of biogas.
- It also recommended that the process would be operated by an automated process control unit to avoid clogging of the reactor when the process is unmonitored.
- Since, this study is novel, it is highly recommended that local poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plants use Eco-flush<sup>™</sup> in their pretreatment stages to avoid or mitigate any foul smell produced by effluent ponds.
- Lastly, it would be recommended that the proposed process of the biological pre-treatment system coupled with the DEGBR is designed as a pilot-scale plant to be used in the treatment for local poultry slaughterhouses.

#### REFERENCES

- Ahmadian, M., Yousefi, N., Van Ginkel, S. W., Zare, M. R., Rahimi, S., & Fatehizadeh, A. (2012). Kinetic study of slaughterhouse wastewater treatment by electrocoagulation using Fe electrodes. *Water Science and Technology*, 66(4), 754–760. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2012.232
- Almandoz, M. C., Pagliero, C. L., Ochoa, N. A., & Marchese, J. (2015). Composite ceramic membranes from natural aluminosilicates for microfiltration applications.
   *Ceramics* International, 41(4), 5621–5633.
   https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceramint.2014.12.144
- Aziz, A., Basheer, F., Sengar, A., Ullah, S., & Haq, I. (2019). Science of the Total Environment Biological wastewater treatment (anaerobic-aerobic) technologies for safe discharge of treated slaughterhouse and meat processing wastewater. *Science of the Total Environment*, 686, 681–708. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.05.295
- Aziz, H. A., Puat, N. N. A., Alazaiza, M. Y. D., & Hung, Y. T. (2018). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment using submerged fibers in an attached growth sequential batch reactor. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 15(8), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15081734
- Baird, R., & Bridgewater, L. (2017). APHA, Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater, American Public Health Association. In American Public Health Association, Washington.
- Barana, A. C., Lopes, D. D., Martins, T. H., Pozzi, E., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Nery,
  V. Del, & Foresti, E. (2013). Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering
  Nitrogen and organic matter removal in an intermittently aerated fixed-bed
  reactor for post-treatment of anaerobic effluent from a slaughterhouse
  wastewater treatment plant. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 1(3), 453–459.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2013.06.015
- Barrera, M., Mehrvar, M., Gilbride, K. A., McCarthy, L. H., Laursen, A. E., Bostan, V., & Pushchak, R. (2012). Photolytic treatment of organic constituents and bacterial pathogens in secondary effluent of synthetic slaughterhouse wastewater. *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 90(9), 1335–1350. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cherd.2011.11.018

Basitere, M., Njoya, M., Rinquest, Z., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Sheldon, M. S. (2019).

Performance evaluation and kinetic parameter analysis for static granular bed reactor (SGBR) for treating poultry slaughterhouse wastewater at mesophilic condition. *Water Practice and Technology*, *14*(2), 259–268. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2019.010

- Bayar, S., Yildiz, Y. Ş., Yilmaz, A. E., & Koparal, A. S. (2014). The effect of initial pH on treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater by electrocoagulation method. *Desalination and Water Treatment*, 52(16–18), 3047–3053. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2013.800268
- Burgess, J. E., & Pletschke, B. I. (2008). Hydrolytic enzymes in sewage sludge treatment: A mini-review. *Water SA*, *34*(3), 343–349.
- Bustillo-lecompte, C. F., & Mehrvar, M. (2016). Treatment of actual slaughterhouse wastewater by combined anaerobic–aerobic processes for biogas generation and removal of organics and nutrients: An optimization study towards a cleaner production in the meat processing industry. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 141, 278–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.09.060
- Bustillo-lecompte, C. F., & Merhrvar, M. (2014). Preliminary Cost-effectiveness Analysis of TOC Removal from Meat Processing Plant Effluents Using Combined Biological and Advanced Oxidation Processes Preliminary Costeffectiveness Analysis of TOC Removal from Meat. (September 2015), 2–3. https://doi.org/10.13140/2.1.2795.6008
- Bustillo-Lecompte, C., & Mehrvar, M. (2017). Slaughterhouse Wastewater: Treatment, Management and Resource Recovery. *Physico-Chemical Wastewater Treatment and Resource Recovery*, (May). https://doi.org/10.5772/65499
- Bustillo-Lecompte, Ciro F, & Mehrvar, M. (2015). Slaughterhouse wastewater characteristics, treatment, and management in the meat processing industry: A review on trends and advances. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 161, 287–302. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2015.07.008
- Bustillo-Lecompte, Ciro Fernando, & Mehrvar, M. (2015). Slaughterhouse wastewater characteristics, treatment, and management in the meat processing industry: A review on trends and advances. In *Journal of Environmental Management* (Vol. 161). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2015.07.008
- Cai, T., Park, S. Y., & Li, Y. (2013). Nutrient recovery from wastewater streams by microalgae: Status and prospects. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 19, 360–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.11.030

- Cameotra, S. S., & Makkar, R. S. (1998). Synthesis of biosurfactants in extreme conditions. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 50(5), 520–529. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002530051329
- Carawan, R. E., Crosswhite, W. M., Macon, J. A., & Hawkins, B. K. (1974). Waste and Waste Management in Poultry Processing. In U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. National Environmental Research Center Corvallis, Oregon (pp. 144– 145). https://doi.org/10.19103/as.2016.0010.23
- Carvalho, P. N., Pirra, A., Basto, M. C. P., & Almeida, C. M. R. (2013). Activated sludge systems removal efficiency of veterinary pharmaceuticals from slaughterhouse wastewater. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 20(12), 8790–8800. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-013-1867-7
- Chávez P., C., Castillo L., R., Dendooven, L., & Escamilla-Silva, E. M. (2005). Poultry slaughter wastewater treatment with an up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) reactor. *Bioresource Technology*, *96*(15), 1730–1736. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2004.08.017
- Chen, Z., Wang, H., Chen, Z., Ren, N., Wang, A., Shi, Y., & Li, X. (2011).
  Performance and model of a full-scale up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) to treat the pharmaceutical wastewater containing 6-APA and amoxicillin. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 185(2–3), 905–913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2010.09.106
- Chong, S., Sen, T. K., Kayaalp, A., & Ang, H. M. (2012). The performance enhancements of upflow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) reactors for domestic sludge treatment - A State-of-the-art review. *Water Research*, *46*(11), 3434– 3470. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2012.03.066
- Cisterna, P. (2017). Biological Treatment by Active Sludge with High Biomass Concentration at Laboratory Scale for Mixed Inflow of Sunflower Oil and Saccharose. *Environments*, *4*(4), 69. https://doi.org/10.3390/environments4040069
- Coca, J., Gutierrez, G., & Benito, J. (2011). Water Purification and Management (J. Coca-Prados & G. Gutiérrez-Cervelló, eds.). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-90-481-9775-0
- Coskun, T., Debik, E., Kabuk, H. A., Manav Demir, N., Basturk, I., Yildirim, B., ...
   Kucuk, S. (2016). Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater using a membrane process, water reuse, and economic analysis. *Desalination and Water Treatment*, 57(11), 4944–4951.

https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.999715

- Damasceno, F. R. C., Cavalcanti-Oliveira, E. D., Kookos, I. K., Koutinas, A. A., Cammarota, M. C., & Freire, D. M. G. (2018). Treatment of wastewater with high fat content employing an enzyme pool and biosurfactant: Technical and economic feasibility. *Brazilian Journal of Chemical Engineering*, 35(2), 531–542. https://doi.org/10.1590/0104-6632.20180352s20160711
- Dassey, A. J., & Theegala, C. S. (2012). Evaluating coagulation pretreatment on poultry processing wastewater for dissolved air flotation. Journal of Environmental Science and Health Part A Toxic/Hazardous Substances and Environmental Engineering, 47(13), 2069–2076. https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2012.695946
- De Nardi, I. R., Del Nery, V., Amorim, A. K. B., dos Santos, N. G., & Chimenes, F. (2011). Performances of SBR, chemical-DAF and UV disinfection for poultry slaughterhouse wastewater reclamation. *Desalination*, 269(1–3), 184–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2010.10.060
- de Sena, R. F., Moreira, R. F. P. M., & José, H. J. (2008). Comparison of coagulants and coagulation aids for treatment of meat processing wastewater by column flotation. *Bioresource Technology*, 99(17), 8221–8225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.03.014
- De Trebbau Acevedo, G., & McInerney, M. J. (1996). Emulsifying activity in thermophilic and extremely thermophilic microorganisms. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology*, 16(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01569914
- Debik, E., & Coskun, T. (2009a). Bioresource Technology Use of the Static Granular Bed Reactor (SGBR) with anaerobic sludge to treat poultry slaughterhouse wastewater and kinetic modeling. *Bioresource Technology*, *100*(11), 2777–2782. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.12.058
- Debik, E., & Coskun, T. (2009b). Bioresource Technology Use of the Static Granular Bed Reactor (SGBR) with anaerobic sludge to treat poultry slaughterhouse wastewater and kinetic modeling. *Bioresource Technology*, *100*(11), 2777–2782. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.12.058
- Del Nery, V., Damianovic, M. H. Z., Moura, R. B., Pozzi, E., Pires, E. C., & Foresti, E. (2016). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plant for high quality effluent. *Water Science and Technology*, 73(2), 309–316. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2015.494
- Del Nery, V., de Nardi, I. R., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Pozzi, E., Amorim, A. K. B., &

Zaiat, M. (2007). Long-term operating performance of a poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment plant. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, *50*(1), 102–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2006.06.001

- Del Nery, Valéria, Pozzi, E., Damianovic, M. H. R. Z., Domingues, M. R., & Zaiat, M. (2008). Granules characteristics in the vertical profile of a full-scale upflow anaerobic sludge blanket reactor treating poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Bioresource Technology*, *99*(6), 2018–2024. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2007.03.019
- Dlamini, D. N., Basitere, M., Karabo, S., & Ntwampe, O. (2019). Current and Functional Reactor Designs in Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater Treatment, 295–300. https://doi.org/10.17758/EARES8.EAP1119146
- Dlangamandla, C., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Basitere, M. (2018). A bioflocculantsupported dissolved air flotation system. Water Science and Technology, 78(2), 452–458. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2018.324
- Dong, C. J., Pan, Q. Y., Lu, H. Y., & Sun, Y. Q. (2013). Rapidly Start-Up and Performance of the EGSB Reactor Treating Actual Coking Wastewater when Seeded with Digestion Sludge. *Advanced Materials Research*, 726–731, 2567– 2571. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/amr.726-731.2567
- Dors, G., Mendes, A. A., Pereira, E. B., de Castro, H. F., & Furigo, A. (2013). Simultaneous enzymatic hydrolysis and anaerobic biodegradation of lipid-rich wastewater from poultry industry. *Applied Water Science*, *3*(1), 343–349. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13201-012-0075-9
- Dutta, A., Davies, C., & Ikumi, D. S. (2018). Performance of upflow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) reactor and other anaerobic reactor configurations for wastewater treatment: A comparative review and critical updates. *Journal of Water Supply: Research and Technology - AQUA*, 67(8), 858–884. https://doi.org/10.2166/aqua.2018.090
- El-gohary, F., Taw, A., & Mahmoud, U. (2010). Comparative study between chemical coagulation / precipitation (C / P) versus coagulation / dissolved air fl otation (C / DAF) for pre-treatment of personal care products (PCPs) wastewater. 252, 106–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2009.10.016
- Elefsiniotis, P., Wareham, D. G., & Oldham, W. K. (2002). Particulate Organic Carbon Solubilization in an Acid-Phase Upflow Anaerobic Sludge Blanket System. *Environmental Science* & *Technology*, *30*(5), 1508–1514. https://doi.org/10.1021/es950438c

Ellis, T. G., & Evans, K. M. (2008). A new high rate anaerobic technology, the static granular bed reactor (SGBR), for renewable energy production from medium strength waste streams. WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment, 109, 141–150. https://doi.org/10.2495/WM080161

EPA. (1998). How Wastewater Treatment Works. (May), 6.

- Garcia, R. A., Nieman, C. M., Haylock, R. A., Rosentrater, K. A., & Piazza, G. J. (2016). The effect of chicken blood and its components on wastewater characteristics and sewage surcharges. *Poultry Science*, *95*(8), 1950–1956. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps/pew114
- Gavrilescu, M., & Macoveanu, M. (2000). Attached-growth process engineering in wastewater treatment. *Bioprocess Engineering*, 23(1), 95–106. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004490050030
- Gerardi, M. H. (2003). The Microbiology of anaerobic Digesters. In *The Microbiology* of *Anaerobic Disgesters*.
- Gomec, Y. C. (2010). High-rate anaerobic treatment of domestic wastewater at ambient operating temperatures: A review on benefits and drawbacks. *Environmental Science and Health Part A*, 45(10), 1169–1184. https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2010.493774
- Hamilton, D. W. (2014). Anaerobic Digestion of Animal Manures : Types of Digesters. *Oklahoma Cooperative Extension Service*, 1–4.
- He, L., Tan, T., Gao, Z., & Fan, L. (2019). The Shock Effect of Inorganic Suspended Solids in Surface Runoff on Wastewater Treatment Plant Performance. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(3), 453. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16030453
- Hsiao, T. H., Huang, J. S., & Huang, Y. I. (2012). Process kinetics of an activatedsludge reactor system treating poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Environmental Technology (United Kingdom)*, 33(7), 829–835. https://doi.org/10.1080/09593330.2011.597782
- Husain, I. A. F., Alkhatib, M. F., Jammi, M. S., Mirghani, M. E. S., Zainudin, Z. Bin, & Hoda, A. (2014). Problems, Control, and Treatment of Fat, Oil, and Grease (FOG): A Review. *Journal of Oleo Science*, 63(8), 747–752. https://doi.org/10.5650/jos.ess13182
- Karanth, N. G. K., Deo, P. G., & Veenanadig, N. K. (1999). Microbial production of biosurfactants and their importance. *Current Science*, *77*(1), 116–126.

Kato, M. T., Field, J. A., Versteeg, P., & Lettinga, G. (1994). Feasibility of expanded

granular sludge bed reactors for the anaerobic treatment of low-strength soluble wastewaters. *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, *44*(4), 469–479. https://doi.org/10.1002/bit.260440410

- Kiepper, B. (2017). Poultry Processing : Measuring True Water Use Converting your plant from gpb to gpk. Poultry Science and Biological & Agricultural Engineering Departments, and the Faculty of Engineering Outreach Service, University of Georgia, 1–8.
- Kiepper, B. H., Merka, W. C., & Fletcher, D. L. (2008). Proximate composition of poultry processing wastewater particulate matter from broiler slaughter plants. *Poultry Science*, 87(8), 1633–1636. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.2007-00331
- Klaucans, E., & Sams, K. (2018). Problems with Fat, Oil, and Grease (FOG) in Food Industry Wastewaters and Problems with Fat, Oil, and Grease (FOG) in Food Industry Wastewaters and Recovered FOG Recycling Methods Using Anaerobic Co-Digestion: a Short Review. *Key Engineering Materials*, (February), 61–68. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/KEM.762.61
- Kloppers, W., Bill, C., Horn, A., Garcia, N., Mehl, R., Brown, Z., ... van Wyk, A. (2015). Water infrastructure and opportunities for agriculture and agri-processing in the Western Cape. In *Department of Environmental Affairs and Development Planning* (Vol. 7).
- Kobya, M., Senturk, E., & Bayramoglu, M. (2006). Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewaters by electrocoagulation. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 133(1–3), 172–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2005.10.007
- Kosaric, N. (2001). *Biosurfactants and Their Application for Soil Bioremediation*. 39(4), 295–304. https://doi.org/10.1002/chin.199112362
- León-Becerril, E., García-Camacho, J. E., Del Real-Olvera, J., & López-López, A. (2016). Performance of an upflow anaerobic filter in the treatment of cold meat industry wastewater. *Process Safety and Environmental Protection*, *102*, 385– 391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2016.04.016
- Lettinga, G., Velsen, A. F. M. V. A. N., & Hobma, S. W. (1980). Use of the Upflow Sludge Blanket (USB) Reactor Concept for Biological Wastewater Treatment, Especially for Anaerobic Treatment. XXII, 699–734.
- Li, D., & Ganczarczyk, J. (1991). Research Journal of the Water Pollution Control Federation. *Research Journal of Water Pollution Control Federation*, 63(5), 806– 814.
- Lim, S. J. (2011). Comparisons between the UASB and the EGSB reactor. Iowa

State University Publication, 17(1969), 1–17.

- Liu, S. X. (2014). Physicochemical wastewater treatment processes. In *Food and Agricultural Wastewater Utilization and Treatment* (pp. 45–102). https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118353967.ch3
- Lozada, J. A. R., Silveira, K. C., da Silva, L. J., Baldotto, M. A., & Baldotto, L. E. B. (2018). Selection of diazotrophic bacteria isolated from wastewater treatment plant sludge at a poultry slaughterhouse for their effect on maize plants. *Revista Ceres*, 65(1), 85–92. https://doi.org/10.1590/0034-737X201865010011
- Majd, S.S., Abdoli, M.A., Karbassi, A., Pourzamani, H.R. and Rezaee, M. (2017). of Environmental Environmental Health Sustainable Development Effect of Physical and Chemical Operating Parameters on Anaerobic Digestion of Manure and Biogas Production : A Review. *Journal of Environmental Health and Sustainable Development*, 2(1), 235–247.
- Malmali, M., Askegaard, J., Sardari, K., Eswaranandam, S., Sengupta, A., & Wickramasinghe, S. R. (2018). Evaluation of ultrafiltration membranes for treating poultry processing wastewater. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, 22(November 2017), 218–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwpe.2018.02.010
- Mannina, G. (2017). Frontiers in Wastewater Treatment and Modelling. *Springer International Publishing*, 229–230.
- Manyi-Loh, C. E., Mamphweli, S. N., Meyer, E. L., Okoh, A. I., Makaka, G., & Simon, M. (2013). Microbial anaerobic digestion (bio-digesters) as an approach to the decontamination of animal wastes in pollution control and the generation of renewable energy. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *10*(9), 4390–4417. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph10094390
- Mao, C., Feng, Y., Wang, X., & Ren, G. (2015). Review on research achievements of biogas from anaerobic digestion. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 45, 540–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.02.032
- Mariño, M. (2017). Cape Town Water Crisis 2017 Analysis from International Experience. (November).
- Masse, L., Kennedy, K. J., & Chou, S. P. (2001). The effect of an enzymatic pretreatment on the hydrolysis and size reduction of fat particles in slaughterhouse wastewater. *Chemical Technology and Biotechnology*, 635(February), 629–635. https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.428
- Md, F. (2012). Biosurfactant: Production and Application. Journal of Petroleum & Environmental Biotechnology, 03(04). https://doi.org/10.4172/2157-

7463.1000124

- Meneses, Y. E., Stratton, J., & Flores, R. A. (2017). Water reconditioning and reuse in the food processing industry: Current situation and challenges. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, *61*, 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2016.12.008
- Meng, Y., Luan, F., Yuan, H., Chen, X., & Li, X. (2017). Bioresource Technology Enhancing anaerobic digestion performance of crude lipid in food waste by enzymatic pretreatment. *Bioresource Technology*, 224, 48–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.10.052
- Metcalf, & Eddy, I. (2003). *Wastewater Engineering* (4th ed.). https://doi.org/10.1016/0956-053X(92)90028-H
- Meyo, H. B., Njoya, M., Basitere, M., Karabo, S., Ntwampe, O., & Kaskote, E. (2021).
  Treatment of Poultry Slaughterhouse Wastewater (PSW) Using a Pretreatment
  Stage , an Expanded Granular Sludge Bed Reactor (EGSB), and a Membrane
  Bioreactor (MBR). *Membranes*, *11*, 345.
- Natassia, J. C., Benedito, M. G., Simone, D. G., Ana, P. R. S., & Glaucia, M. P. (2017). Use of biosurfactant surfactin produced from cassava wastewater for anaerobic treatment of effluent from a poultry slaughterhouse. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, *16*(5), 224–231. https://doi.org/10.5897/ajb2016.15668
- Njoya, M., Basitere, M., & Ntwampe, S. K. O. (2019). Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater using a down- fl ow expanded granular bed reactor. *Water Practice and Technology*, 14(3), 549–559. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2019.039
- Oh, J. H., Park, J., & Ellis, T. G. (2015). Performance of on-site pilot static granular bed reactor (SGBR) for treating dairy processing wastewater and chemical oxygen demand balance modeling under different operational conditions. *Bioprocess and Biosystems Engineering*, 38(2), 353–363. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00449-014-1275-5
- Palaniandy, P., Adlan, H. M. N., Aziz, H. A., Murshed, M. F., & Hung, Y. T. (2017). Dissolved air flotation (DAF) for wastewater treatment. In *Waste Treatment in the Service and Utility Industries*. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781315164199
- Park, H. J., Chon, J. W., Lim, J. S., Seo, K. H., Kim, Y. J., Heo, E. J., ... Moon, J. S. (2015). Prevalence Analysis and Molecular Characterization of Salmonella at Different Processing Steps in Broiler Slaughter Plants in South Korea. *Journal of Food Science*, *80*(12), M2822–M2826. https://doi.org/10.1111/1750-3841.13106

Park, J., Oh, J. H., Evans, E. A., Lally, M. F., Hobson, K. L., & Ellis, T. G. (2012).

Industrial wastewater treatment by on-site pilot static granular bed reactor (SGBR). *Water Practice and Technology*, 7(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.2166/wpt.2012.006

- Park, J., Oh, J. H., Lally, M. F., Hobson, K. L., & Ellis, T. G. (2009). Static Granular Bed Reactor (SGBR) Treatment of Industrial Wastewater. *Water Environment Federation*, 4165–4175. https://doi.org/10.2175/193864709793953746
- Poremba, K., Gunkel, W., Lang, S., & Wagner, F. (1991). Toxicity testing of synthetic and biogenic surfactants on marine microorganisms. *Environmental Toxicology and Water Quality*, *6*(2), 157–163. https://doi.org/10.1002/tox.2530060205
- Pozo, R., Tas, D. O., Dulkadirog, H., Orhon, D., & Diez, V. (2003). Biodegradability of slaughterhouse wastewater with high blood content under anaerobic and aerobic conditions. *Chemical Technology and Biotechnology*, *391*(July 2002), 384–391. https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.753
- Rajakumar, R., Meenambal, T., Banu, J. R., & Yeom, I. T. (2011). Treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater in upflow anaerobic filter under low upflow velocity. 8(1), 149–158.
- Rangel, O. S. S., A, P. M. L. C., & Calheiros, C. S. C. (2007). Constructed wetland systems vegetated with different plants applied to the treatment of tannery wastewater. 41, 1790–1798. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2007.01.012
- Rinquest, Z., Basitere, M., Ntwampe, S. K. O., & Njoya, M. (2019). Poultry slaughterhouse wastewater treatment using a static granular bed reactor coupled with single stage nitrification-denitrification and ultrafiltration systems. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, 29(January), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwpe.2019.02.018
- Rusten, B., Siljudalen, J. G., Wien, A., & Eidem, D. (1998). Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. *Water Science and Technology*, *38*(4–5), 19–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0273-1223(98)00493-4
- Rustern, B., Silljuden, J. G., Wien, A., & Eiderm, D. (1998). Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. *Water Science and Technology*, *38*, 19–28. https://doi.org/Biological pretreatment of poultry processing wastewater. (1998). Water Science and Technology, *38*(4-5). doi:10.1016/s0273-1223(98)00493-4
- Santos, D. K. F., Rufino, R. D., Luna, J. M., Santos, V. A., & Sarubbo, L. A. (2016).
  Biosurfactants: Multifunctional biomolecules of the 21st century. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 17(3), 1–31.
  https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17030401

- Sardari, K., Askegaard, J., Chiao, Y. H., Darvishmanesh, S., Kamaz, M., & Wickramasinghe, S. R. (2018). Electrocoagulation followed by ultrafiltration for treating poultry processing wastewater. *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering*, 6(4), 4937–4944. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2018.07.022
- Sarker, S., Lamb, J. J., Hjelme, D. R., & Lien, K. M. (2019). applied sciences A Review of the Role of Critical Parameters in the Design and Operation of Biogas Production Plants. (May), 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/app9091915
- Satyanarayan, S., Ramakant, & Vanerkar, A. P. (2005). Conventional Approach for Abattoir Wastewater Treatment. *Environmental Technology*, *26*(4), 441–448. https://doi.org/10.1080/09593332608618554
- Schalkwyk, M., Rajagopaul, R., Mokonyama, S., Nkwanyana, S., & Thompson, P. (2016). Evaluation and Selection of and Appropriate Automatic Coagulant Dose Control System for Water Treatment Plants. *Water Research Commission: Umngeni Water*.
- Shannon, M. A., Bohn, P. W., Elimelech, M., Georgiadis, J. G., Marĩas, B. J., & Mayes, A. M. (2008). Science and technology for water purification in the coming decades. *Nature*, 452(7185), 301–310. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06599
- Shchegolkova, N. M., Krasnov, G. S., Belova, A. A., Dmitriev, A. A., Kharitonov, S. L., Klimina, K. M., ... Kudryavtseva, A. V. (2016). Microbial community structure of activated sludge in treatment plants with different wastewater compositions. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7(FEB), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00090
- Sheldon, M. S., & Erdogan, I. G. (2016). Multi-stage EGSB / MBR treatment of soft drink industry wastewater. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 285, 368–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2015.10.021
- Shih, J. C. H., & Kozink, M. B. (1980). Ultrafiltration Treatment of Poultry Processing Wastewater and Recovery of a Nutritional By-Product. *Poultry Science*, 59, 247– 252. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.0590247
- Singh, S. P., Wesley, R. L., & Budd, E. A. (1973). Characteristics of Poultry Processing Effluent. *Poultry Science*, *52*(4), 1478–1481.
- Sirianuntapiboon, S., & Manoonpong, K. (2001). Application of Granular Activated Carbon- Batch Reactor (GAC-SBR) Sequencing from System for Treating Wastewater Slaughterhouse. 6(1), 16–17.
- Srinivasan, A., & Viraraghavan, T. (2009). Dissolve air flotation in industrial wastewater treatment. *Water and Wastewater Treatment Technologies*, 1–6.

- Stieglmeier, M., Wirth, R., Kminek, G., & Moissl-Eichinger, C. (2009). Cultivation of anaerobic and facultatively anaerobic bacteria from spacecraft-associated clean rooms. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 75(11), 3484–3491. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02565-08
- Stone, B. J. (2013). *The Chemistry of Chemical Oxygen Demand*. 1–3. Retrieved from http://www.envexp.com/download/techsupport/articles/COD Article.pdf
- Tang, F. E., & Tong, C. W. (2011). A Study of the Garbage Enzyme's Effects in Domestic Wastewater. *International Journal of Environmental*, *5*(12), 887–892.
   Retrieved from http://waset.org/publications/6989/a-study-of-the-garbageenzyme-s-effects-in-domestic-wastewater
- Teh, C. Y., Budiman, P. M., Pui, K., Shak, Y., & Wu, T. Y. (2016). Recent Advancement of Coagulation – Flocculation and Its Application in Wastewater Treatment. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 55, 4363–4389. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.iecr.5b04703
- Tian, Z., Wang, C., & Ji, M. (2018). Full-scale dissolved air flotation (DAF) equipment for emergency treatment of eutrophic water. *Water Science and Technology*, 77(7), 1802–1809. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2018.046
- U.S. EPA. (2000). Wastewater Technology Fact Sheet Package Plants. United States Environmental Protection Agency, 1–7. https://doi.org/EPA 832-F-99-062
- Valta, K., Kosanovic, T., Malamis, D., Moustakas, K., & Loizidou, M. (2015). Overview of water usage and wastewater management in the food and beverage industry. *Desalination and Water Treatment*, 53(12), 3335–3347. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.934100
- Verma, A., Wei, X., & Kusiak, A. (2013). Predicting the total suspended solids in wastewater: A data-mining approach. *Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence*, 26(4), 1366–1372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.engappai.2012.08.015
- Vijayakuma, S., & Saravanan, V. (2015). Biosurfactants-Types, Sources and Applications. *Research Journal of Microbiology*, 10(5), 181–192. https://doi.org/10.3923/jm.2015.181.192
- Vogts, M. (2007). The Removal of Nitrogen and Phosphorus in Anoxic-Aerobic Digestion of Waste Activated Sludge from Biological Nutrient Removal Systems. *Creative Commons Attribution Licence*, *41*(2), 1–3.
- Voutchkov, N., Consultants, W. G., & Lahav, O. (2014). *Journal Desalination Pretreatment Article Sep 2010.* (December 2012).
- Wang, J., Mahmood, Q., Qiu, J. P., Li, Y. S., Chang, Y. S., Chi, L. N., & Li, X. D.

(2015). Zero discharge performance of an industrial pilot-scale plant treating palm oil mill effluent. *BioMed Research International*, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/617861

- Wang, K., Li, W., Gong, X., Li, X., Liu, W., He, C., ... Wang, J. (2014). International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation Biological pretreatment of tannery wastewater using a full-scale hydrolysis acidi fi cation system. *International Biodeterioration* & *Biodegradation*, 95, 41–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2014.05.019
- Whitfield, B. (2018). Astounding stats show how much South Africans love chicken. Business Insider SA. Retrieved from https://www.businessinsider.co.za/sa-loveschicken-2018-6
- Yaakob, M. A., Maya, R., Radin, S., Saeed, A. A., Hashim, A., & Kassim, M. (2018). Characteristics of Chicken Slaughterhouse Wastewater. *AIDIC*, 63, 637–642. https://doi.org/10.3303/CET1863107
- Yordanov, D. (2010). Preliminary study of the efficiency of ultrafiltration treatment of poultry slaughterhouse wastewater. *Bulgarian Journal of Agricultural Science*, *16*(6), 700–704.
- Yousefi, Z., Behbodi, M., & Ali Mohammadpour, R. (2018). Slaughterhouse wastewater treatment by combined anaerobic baffled reactor and anaerobic filter: study of OLR and HRT optimization in ABR/AF reactors. *Environmental Health Engineering and Management*, 5(3), 137–142. https://doi.org/10.15171/ehem.2018.19
- Zargar, M., Jin, B., & Dai, S. (2015). Development and application of reverse osmosis for separation. *Membrane Processes for Dairy Ingredient Separation*, 139–175. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118590331.ch6
- Zehnder, A. J. B., & Gujer, W. (1983). Conversion processes in anaerobic digestion. *Water, Science and Technology*, *15*(August), 127–167.
- Zoutberg, G. R., & Been, P. De. (1997). The biobed ® EGSB (Expanded Expanded Granular Sludge Bed) system covers shortcomings of the upflow anaerobic sludge industry. *Water Science and Technology*, 35(10), 183–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0273-1223(97)00268-0

# APPENDICES

## APPENDIX A: ANALYTICAL METHODS

# APPENDIX A1: Methods used to determine the pH, TDS using the PCSTestr 35 multiparameter meter

Calibration procedure of the PCSTestr 35 multiparameter meter:

1. Switch on the PCSTestr 35 meter.

2. Place the PCSTestr 35 probe into 100 ml of distilled water for 2 minutes.

3. Take the PCSTestr 35 probe out of the distilled water and pat dry using tissue paper.

Do not rub in order to avoid damaging the probe.

#### pH calibration:

1. Press the MODE key on the PCSTestr 35 meter until the pH screen is reached.

2. Press the CAL key. The calibration screen is opened on the display and the bottom row flashes 4.01, 7.00 and 10.00.

3. Place the PCSTestr 35 probe in the pH 4 buffer solution and wait until the top reading on the screen stabilizes.

4. Press the MODE/ENT key. The pH 4 calibration is completed.

5. Rinse the probe with distilled water and pat dry.

6. The bottom row on the display will flash 7.00 and 10.00 to prompt for the pH 7 and 10 calibrations.

7. Repeat steps 3, 4 and 5 for pH 7 and pH 10 buffer solutions.

8. Once the calibration is completed, press the CAL key to exit the pH calibration mode.

# TDS calibration:

1. Press the MODE key on the PCSTestr 35 meter until the TDS screen is reached.

2. Place the PCSTestr 35 probe in the 300 ppm TDS buffer solution and press the CAL key.

3. Press the HOLD key to increase the value in the top digital display screen and the

CAL key to decrease the value in the top digital display screen until the value is set to the known concentration of the buffer i.e. 300 ppm.

4. Once the desired value is reached, press the CAL key to confirm the calibration and exit the TDS calibration screen.

5. Rinse the probe with distilled water and pat dry.

## pH, and TDS measuring procedure:

1. Place approximately 50 ml to 100 ml of the sample into a 250 ml beaker.

2. Press the ON key to switch on the PCSTestr 35 meter.

3. Press the MODE key until the desired parameter for measuring is reached (i.e. pH, TDS)

4. Submerge the front 3 cm of the PCSTestr 35 probe in the sample and keep it there until the reading the stabilizes.

- 5. Record the measurement displayed on the screen.
- 6. Rinse the probe with distilled water and pat dry after each sample.

# Total Suspended Solids (TSS) determination:

1. Prepare a glass fibre filter disk by weighing it before placing it into a Buchner funnel attached to a collection flask. While vacuum is applied, rinse the disk with Distilled water to attach the disk to the base

2. Remove rinsed water from funnel

3. Select a sample volume of no more than 200 ml and shake vigorously before transferring in onto the filter disk in the funnel

4. Transfer the sample onto the filter paper in the funnel and allow vacuum to remove all traces of water from the sample

5. Carefully remove the glass fibre filter disk from the funnel and dry the disk at 103 - 105 °C for 1 hour

6. Cool the filter paper in a desiccator and weigh

TSS (mg/L) = (<u>A-B) x 1000</u> C

> Where A is the weight of the filtered disc and sample residue (mg) Where B is the weight of the filter disc (mg) Where C is the volume of sample filtered (ml).

# Method to determine chemical oxygen demand (COD):

1. Switch on the Spectroquant thermoreactor TR420 and select the pre-set setting of 148 °C for 2 hours. It will take approximately 10 minutes for the thermoreactor TR420

to heat up to 148 °C.

2. For the 500 to 10 000 mg/L measuring range (using Merck COD Solution A, Cat. No.1.14679.0495 and Merck COD Solution B, Cat. No. 14680.0495):

- Pipette 2.2 ml of COD solution A into an empty test tube.
- Pipette 1.8 ml of COD solution B into the test tube.
- Pipette 1 ml of the sample into the test tube.
- Close the test tube with the screw cap and mix using a vortex mixer.
- Heat the test tubes in the Spectroquant thermoreactor TR420 at 148 °C for 2 hours.
- Remove the test tubes after 2 hours and place in a test tube rack to cool down for 10 minutes.
- Mix the test tube contents using a vortex mixer.
- Allow the test tubes to cool down to room temperature for 30 minutes.
- Place the test tubes in the Nova 60 Spectroquant and enter the code **024 (**500 to 10 000 mg/L measuring range).
- Record the measurement displayed on the screen.

3. For the 100 to 1500 mg/L measuring range (using Merck COD Solution A, Cat. No.

1.14538.0065 and Merck COD Solution B, Cat. No. 1.14539.0495):

- Follow the same procedure as for COD solutions A and B for the 500 to 10000 mg/L measuring range with the exception of:
- Pipette 0.30 ml of COD solution A into the empty test tube.
- Pipette 2.85 ml of COD solution B into the test tube.
- Pipette 3 ml of sample into the test tube.
- Place the test tubes in the Nova 60 Spectroquant and enter the code 023 (100 to 1500 mg/L measuring range).

## APPENDIX B: FORMULAS USED IN THE CALCULATION OF PARAMETERS

T: HRT CALCULATION:

 $T = \frac{\text{working volume of reactor } (m^3)}{\text{influent flow rate } (m^3/\text{hr})} \qquad Q$ 

**O: OLR CALCULATION:** 

O = influent COD \* 1/ HRT

*Q*: FLOW RATE:

 $Q = Volume (m^3) / Time (hr) V/T$ 

 $\eta$ : REMOVAL EFFICIENCY:

 $\eta = \underline{influent (mg/L)} - \underline{effluent (mg/L)} * 100\%$ influent (mg/L)

#### APPENDIX C: TABLES OF DATA USED TO PLOT THE GRAPHS

WEEKS	OLR	COD removal	TSS removal	FOG removal	FOG outlet	FOG inlet	COD outlet	COD inlet	TSS outlet	TSS inlet
1	8	27	63	67	320	980	4968,25	6800	1200	3200
2	6	28	53	71	230	780	4700	6500	1985	4200
3	9	33	55	84	210	1320	4968,25	7415	1450	3245
4	7	42	60	69	198	640	4968,25	8566	1180	2985
5	8	43	54	80	245	1230	6700	11754	2100	4580
6	9	50	48	75	370	1478	5645	11290	3345	6433
7	8	23	43	80	245	1200	8030	10429	3100	5395
8	9	35	74	85	265	1800	4975	7654	1173	4500
9	7	53	62	92	312	3840	9850	21000	3200	8363
10	8	33	49	87	320	2430	6450	9627	2650	5227
11	8	36	54	83	345	1980	4370	6828	2140	4650
12	9	44	55	80	298	1460	5130	9161	3120	6969
13	9	56	64	93	320	4500	6320	14364	2850	7964
14	9	42	57	85	265	1760	4670	8052	2460	5767
15	8	36	48	88	242	2100	4800	7500	2785	5395
16	8	29	57	81	210	1135	5320	7493	2145	4993
17	8	42	52	89	210	1940	7320	12621	2980	6194
18	6	42	55	81	232	1200	6945	11974	3200	7117

#### Table 6: Pre-treatment data parameters

#### Table 7: DEGBR data parameters

						COD	COD		TSS	TSS	FOG	FOG	COD	TSS	FOG
Weeks	VFA/Alkalinity	Alkalinity	VFA	рН	Temperature	inlet	outlet	ORL	outlet	inlet	inlet	outlet	removal	removal	removal
1	0,18	971	175	7,03	37,3	4200	1031	9,0018	56	1200	320	43	75	95	87
2	0,18	940	169,2	6,9	37,6	4560	1750	7,83	58	1985	230	27	62	97	88
3	0,10	940	94	6,6	37,3	4800	980	4,7574	42	1450	210	25	80	97	88
4	0,15	812	122	6,73	37,4	5300	1200	9,4716	13	1180	198	11	77	99	94
5	0,25	702	175,5	6,59	37,6	6700	970	19,035	88	2100	245	26	86	96	89
6	0,23	789	181,47	6,6	37,6	5645	1174	26,7084	700	3345	370	32	79	79	91
7	0,12	773	92,76	6,87	37,9	8030	450	16,7184	258	3100	245	18	94	92	93
8	0,20	801	160,2	6,64	37,6	4975	358	12,879	196	1173	265	28	93	83	89
9	0,19	993	188,67	6,81	37,4	9850	456	12,5496	360	3200	312	42	95	89	87
10	0,19	824	156,56	6,78	37,8	6450	890	10,881	402	2650	320	23	86	85	93
11	0,22	944	207,68	7,01	37,7	4370	200	16,632	56	2140	345	27	95	97	92
12	0,17	911	154,87	6,98	37,4	5130	560	19,5102	162	3120	298	12	89	95	96
13	0,24	857	205,68	6,98	37,4	6320	703	9,9522	200	2850	320	32	89	93	90
14	0,20	911	184,865	6,825	37,65	4670	360	8,2917	192	2460	265	37	92	92	86
15	0,17	965	164,05	6,67	37,9	4800	230	6,6312	184	2785	242	42	95	93	83
16	0,15	974	146,1	6,84	37,7	5320	340	10,0872	100	2145	210	29	94	95	86
17	0,14	1048	146,72	7,02	37,8	7320	246	9,639	152	2980	210	26	97	95	88
18	0,15	854	128,1	7,04	37,8	6945	149	7,9434	112	3200	232	27	98	97	88